

UvA-DARE (Digital Academic Repository)

Fast radio bursts at the dawn of the 2020s

Petroff, E.; Hessels, J.W.T.; Lorimer, D.R.

DOI 10.1007/s00159-022-00139-w

Publication date 2022 Document Version

Final published version

Published in Astronomy and Astrophysics Review

License CC BY

Link to publication

Citation for published version (APA):

Petroff, E., Hessels, J. W. T., & Lorimer, D. R. (2022). Fast radio bursts at the dawn of the 2020s. *Astronomy and Astrophysics Review*, *30*, [2]. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00159-022-00139-w

General rights

It is not permitted to download or to forward/distribute the text or part of it without the consent of the author(s) and/or copyright holder(s), other than for strictly personal, individual use, unless the work is under an open content license (like Creative Commons).

Disclaimer/Complaints regulations

If you believe that digital publication of certain material infringes any of your rights or (privacy) interests, please let the Library know, stating your reasons. In case of a legitimate complaint, the Library will make the material inaccessible and/or remove it from the website. Please Ask the Library: https://uba.uva.nl/en/contact, or a letter to: Library of the University of Amsterdam, Secretariat, Singel 425, 1012 WP Amsterdam, The Netherlands. You will be contacted as soon as possible.

UvA-DARE is a service provided by the library of the University of Amsterdam (https://dare.uva.nl)

REVIEW ARTICLE



Fast radio bursts at the dawn of the 2020s

E. Petroff^{1,2} b · J. W. T. Hessels^{1,3} · D. R. Lorimer^{4,5}

Received: 21 July 2021/Accepted: 9 February 2022 \circledcirc The Author(s) 2022

Abstract

Since the discovery of the first fast radio burst (FRB) in 2007, and their confirmation as an abundant extragalactic population in 2013, the study of these sources has expanded at an incredible rate. In our 2019 review on the subject, we presented a growing, but still mysterious, population of FRBs-60 unique sources, 2 repeating FRBs, and only 1 identified host galaxy. However, in only a few short years, new observations and discoveries have given us a wealth of information about these sources. The total FRB population now stands at over 600 published sources, 24 repeaters, and 19 host galaxies. Higher time resolution data, sustained monitoring, and precision localisations have given us insight into repeaters, host galaxies, burst morphology, source activity, progenitor models, and the use of FRBs as cosmological probes. The recent detection of a bright FRB-like burst from the Galactic magnetar SGR 1935 + 2154 provides an important link between FRBs and magnetars. There also continue to be surprising discoveries, like periodic modulation of activity from repeaters and the localisation of one FRB source to a relatively nearby globular cluster associated with the M81 galaxy. In this review, we summarise the exciting observational results from the past few years. We also highlight their impact on our understanding of the FRB population and proposed progenitor models. We build on the introduction to FRBs in our earlier review, update our readers on recent results, and discuss interesting avenues for exploration as the field enters a new regime where hundreds to thousands of new FRBs will be discovered and reported each year.

Keywords Fast radio burst · Pulsar · Magnetar · Radio astronomy · Transient

Contents

| 1 | Introduction | 2 |
|---|------------------------------------|---|
| 2 | Recent observational breakthroughs | 7 |

Extended author information available on the last page of the article

| | 2.1 | Having lots of them | 7 | | |
|----|------------|---|----|--|--|
| | 2.2 | Knowing where they come from | 9 | | |
| | 2.3 | Seeing them in fine detail—in time, frequency and polarisation | 12 | | |
| | 2.4 | Seeing them change in time | 14 | | |
| | 2.5 | Seeing them at other wavelengths | 15 | | |
| 3 | Obs | ervational constraints on theory | 15 | | |
| | 3.1 | Constraining the radiation mechanism | 16 | | |
| | 3.2 | Constraining the progenitor | 17 | | |
| | 3.3 | Constraining the system | 18 | | |
| | 3.4 | Constraining the environment | 20 | | |
| | 3.5 | Constraining the population | 20 | | |
| | 3.6 | What can we learn from SGR $1935 + 2154$ and other known magnetars? | 22 | | |
| | 3.7 | What questions can we answer with future observations? | 22 | | |
| 4 | FRE | s as astrophysical and cosmological probes | 23 | | |
| | 4.1 | Finding the missing baryons: the Macquart relationship | 23 | | |
| | 4.2 | Cosmic rulers | 25 | | |
| | 4.3 | Reionization history of the Universe | 26 | | |
| | 4.4 | Cosmic turbulence and magnetism | 27 | | |
| | 4.5 | Gravitational lensing | 27 | | |
| | 4.6 | FRBs as probes of fundamental physics | 28 | | |
| 5 | Mot | ivations for continued and future observations | 28 | | |
| | 5.1 | Much larger burst sample | 29 | | |
| | 5.2 | Long-term monitoring | 29 | | |
| | 5.3 | Higher (and lower!) time resolutions and wider bandwidths | 30 | | |
| | 5.4 | A much larger host galaxy sample | 31 | | |
| | 5.5 | Zooming-in on the local environments of nearby FRBs | 31 | | |
| | 5.6 | Targeted observations of potential FRB sites | 32 | | |
| | 5.7 | Multi-wavelength and multi-messenger connections | 32 | | |
| | 5.8 | Linking to other observed radio phenomena | 33 | | |
| 6 | Futu | ire prospects | 33 | | |
| | 6.1 | Predictions for 2027 | 34 | | |
| | | 6.1.1 EP | 34 | | |
| | | 6.1.2 JWTH | 35 | | |
| | | 6.1.3 DRL | 35 | | |
| Re | References | | | | |

1 Introduction

Research into understanding the origins, mechanisms and applications of fast radio bursts (FRBs) is currently one of the most rapidly evolving areas in astrophysics. As a phenomenon, FRBs are characterised as short-duration (sub-second), relatively broad-band pulses which exhibit the frequency-dependent arrival time delay due to dispersion that is well known for Galactic radio pulsars (see, e.g. Lorimer and Kramer 2012). Unlike pulsar emission, however, FRB pulses show much larger dispersive delays, consistent with an extragalactic origin; they also sometimes show characteristic time-frequency drifts, even after dedispersion (Hessels et al. 2019). In our previous review (Petroff et al. 2019, hereafter PHL19) we provided an extensive introduction to FRBs starting with their discovery (Lorimer et al. 2007), and detailed their emergence as a cosmological source population whose origins are still



Fig. 1 Cumulative number of published, unique FRB sources as a function of their arrival time at the Earth. Some of these predate the Lorimer burst (FRB 010724; Lorimer et al. 2007), because they were subsequently found in other archival data from the Parkes radio telescope. The sample is dominated by the recent publication of the first CHIME/FRB catalogue of FRBs (CHIME/FRB Collaborationet al. 2021). The leveling off in recent years reflects the rate at which new FRB sources are being published; they continue to be discovered at an ever increasing rate. Inset: publications with 'fast radio burst' in the abstract since 2013, the year in which the term was coined in Thornton et al. (2013). Source: NASA/ADS, TNS and FRBSTATS. Image courtesy Mark Snelders

poorly understood. Further insights, and a much more detailed examination of propagation effects, can be found in Cordes and Chatterjee (2019).

Here, in this new, updated review, we provide a survey of the main developments from the last 2–3 years. Significant breakthroughs have been made in this period thanks to the emergence of new observational facilities, as well as a growing and dynamic group of active researchers with a wide range of backgrounds. Figure 1 illustrates the large effect that this has had on the discovery rate of FRBs and research presented in the literature.¹

Below, we briefly list the key areas to be discussed in this review:

- Overall sample size: In PHL19, the published sample of FRBs totalled around 60. Thanks to the torrent of discoveries since that time, most notably with the release of the first catalogue from the Canadian Hydrogen Intensity Mapping Experiment Fast Radio Burst project (CHIME/FRB), the currently published sample now exceeds 600 unique sources. The observed properties of this population, which supersede those presented in PHL19, are shown in Figs. 2 and 3. As is often the case in burgeoning research fields, such a quantum leap in the sample size inevitably leads to fundamental breakthroughs in our understanding.
- Repeating FRBs: Since PHL19, where only two repeating FRBs were known, the sample of published repeating sources has now grown to 24. CHIME/FRB in particular—with its wide field-of-view, repetitive coverage of the sky and good sensitivity—has been very effective at finding these sources. Considering these, along with the apparently one-off FRBs, we discuss the evidence for and against there being multiple source populations with distinct physical origins.

¹ See also FRBSTATS, https://www.herta-experiment.org/frbstats.



Fig. 2 Aitoff projection showing the currently known sample of FRBs in Galactic coordinates. The FRBs shown here are predominantly those found by CHIME/FRB, which is known to have significant variations in sensitivity over the sky and only views the northern celestial hemisphere. When corrected for non-uniform sky coverage, it has been shown that the underlying distribution is isotropic, as expected for a cosmological population

- Periodic activity in repeating FRBs: Due to their sporadic and generally unpredictable activity, monitoring repeating FRBs is a time intensive exercise. Nevertheless, thanks to the accumulation of long-term observing campaigns at multiple observatories, we now know that there is an underlying periodicity in activity windows for at least two repeating FRBs. Additionally, sub-second periodicity between sub-bursts within a single event has now been seen for at least one FRB. We place these results within the context of source models for FRBs.
- Burst energy and luminosity distributions: The first-known repeater, FRB 20121102A², has now been monitored extensively with a number of high-sensitivity instruments and has by far the largest number of bursts recorded. Recently, several groups have announced a significant increase in the number of bursts detected from FRB 20121102A. This sample, coupled with an accurate measurement of the source redshift now provides a relatively complete view of the burst energy and (isotropic equivalent) luminosity distribution of this source. We also discuss progress in our understanding of the FRB luminosity function for the population as a whole. The recent discoveries of repeating FRB sources associated with relatively nearby galaxies present an opportunity to study the faint end of the FRB luminosity distribution.
- Host galaxy identifications: Since PHL19, at which point only one host galaxy identification (for the first-known repeater) was conclusively made, the sample of FRBs with accurate positions that allow for robust host galaxy association and redshift determination³ has increased to 19. Among the new localizations are

² This source was originally named FRB 121102. The FRB community now follows the Transient Name Server (TNS) naming convention of 'FRB YYYYMMDDX', which includes the year, month, day, and and an additional letter to distinguish events that were reported on the same day. See https://www.wis-tns.org

³ For an up-to-date list of FRBs with host galaxy identifications, see https://frbhosts.org.

some exceptionally nearby FRBs, like a repeater associated with a globular cluster in the M81 galactic system, which provide strong constraints on multiwavelength emission. The overall increase in the number of host galaxy identifications, in particular for one-off FRBs, is largely due to the interferometric capabilities and sky coverage of ASKAP (about a dozen one-offs localised). In addition, very long baseline interferometry (VLBI) with the European VLBI Network (EVN) is also providing milli-arcsecond localisations for an increasing number of repeating sources (six such localisations published or in preparation), and gives enough precision to match high-resolution *Hubble Space Telescope* images of the hosts. These studies indicate that FRBs are produced in a wide variety of host galaxy types; a larger sample is needed to investigate potential systematic differences between the hosts and local environments of repeaters and apparent one-off FRBs.

- Probing the intergalactic medium: Since PHL19, the emerging sample of FRBs with known redshift has been used to establish the so-called 'Macquart relationship'⁴ between dispersion measure (DM) and redshift. This has led to a best-ever quantification of the intergalactic baryon content.
- FRB-like pulses from a Galactic magnetar: The diversity of FRB host galaxy types, mentioned above, includes spiral galaxies that are analogues of the Milky Way (e.g., the host of the nearby repeater FRB 20180916B). Shortly before the discovery of the Lorimer burst, it was also found that Galactic magnetars can have radio outbursts in which bright pulses are detected. In 2020, the Galactic magnetar SGR⁵ 1935 + 2154 went into a highly active state in which a mega-Jansky burst was detected by STARE2 and CHIME/FRB. When placed into context with extragalactic FRBs, these detections are consistent with being part of the low end of a broad luminosity function, and provide strong circumstantial evidence linking magnetars and FRBs.

These rapid advances within the FRB research community demonstrate the power of modern time-domain astrophysics, which has also seen significant developments in gravitational wave detection with ground-based instruments (for a recent review, see Miller and Yunes 2019) and large-scale surveys of the sky at other wavebands (see, e.g., Bloemen et al. 2016; Bellm et al. 2019; Nir et al. 2021). Together, these efforts are establishing the foundations for a cosmic census of compact object source populations. Further discussions of recent FRB results can be found in Zhang (2020a), Chatterjee (2021), Bhandari and Flynn (2021) and Xiao et al. (2021). Summaries of the recent FRB annual conferences, FRB 2020 (Keane 2020) and FRB 2021 (Hessels 2021), are also available.

⁴ Named in memory of our colleague and friend, J.-P. Macquart.

⁵ SGR stands for soft gamma repeater.



◄ Fig. 3 Selected observed properties of the currently known sample of FRBs for one-off bursts (blue) and the first-detected bursts from observed repeaters (orange). a The distribution of reported DMs. b The distribution of reported widths. c The reported widths versus DM for all one-offs and first repeats from different detection instruments; here the repeat bursts from FRB 20180916B (R3) detected with LOFAR from Pleunis et al. (2021b) are also plotted because they illustrate the large widths seen at low radio frequencies (likely dominated by scattering and time-frequency drift in this case)



Fig. 4 Periodic and quasi-periodic bursts detected by CHIME/FRB. FRB 20191221A (left) is a remarkable event, lasting for nearly 3 seconds and showing 9 peaks separated by a strict period of 216.8 ms. It also shows a high level of scattering. The other two events, FRB 20210206A and FRB 20210213A, show quasi-periodicities at 2.8 ms and 10.7 ms, respectively—though the statistical significance of these periods are marginal. We note that the sub-bursts of repeaters are sometimes also quasi-periodic (Hessels et al. 2019). Image reproduced with permission from CHIME/FRB Collaboration et al. (2021)

2 Recent observational breakthroughs

Both the discovery of more FRBs and deeper characterisations of their properties are key to understanding their physical origins —as well as for using them as astrophysical and cosmological probes. The past few years, since our original FRB review appeared, have provided important new observational insights at an accelerating pace, along with some major surprises. We now discuss these in more detail.

2.1 Having lots of them

The global effort to study FRBs has led to an explosion in the number of experiments running worldwide and, as a natural consequence, the number of known FRBs. The known population in the literature⁶ now stands at ~600 one-off events and two dozen repeaters, thanks in large part to CHIME/FRB (CHIME/FRB Collaboration et al. 2018; Amiri et al. 2021), whose unprecedented ~200 sq. deg. field of view and nearly continuous operation allow for the discovery of several new FRBs per day⁷. Repeating FRBs currently account for ~4% of the known

⁶ See the Transient Name Server (https://www.wis-tns.org), and a summary of the statistics at FRBSTATS (https://www.herta-experiment.org/frbstats).

⁷ These are now also being announced in near real time using VOEvents, enabling rapid multiwavelength and multi-messenger follow-up.

population, but many repeaters have only been seen twice. This suggests that many currently one-off sources may be seen to produce a second (or third, etc.) burst, given enough follow-up.

Nonetheless, the large sample of known FRBs is starting to show trends that suggest sub-populations based on burst morphology and spectra. A paradigm for repeating FRBs is appearing to emerge: given enough S/N and time resolution, they often show a characteristic downward drift of sub-bursts in frequency (Hessels et al. 2019; Fonseca et al. 2020, this is colloquially referred to as the 'sad trombone' effect); $\sim 100\%$ linear polarisation and negligible circular polarisation (Nimmo et al. 2021a), but not always (Hilmarsson et al. 2021b; Kumar et al. 2021b); and two sources show a periodicity in their activity level (CHIME/FRB Collaboration et al. 2020a; Rajwade et al. 2020; Cruces et al. 2021). Pleunis et al. (2021a) study the sample of bursts from the first CHIME/FRB catalogue and find that repeaters are typically wider in time but narrower in bandwidth compared to one-offs. It thus appears that there are likely at least two types of FRBs, and that one-offs are not just simply less active sources. Whether this demonstrates different types of sources, or whether it can be accommodated by a different (and more sporadic) emission mechanism from the same type of source, is unknown.

As the known FRB population continues to increase rapidly, further subpopulations may become apparent. FRB 20191221A, the only known FRB to show a strict periodicity between sub-bursts (which are separated by 216.8 ms, see Fig. 4), appears to be a rare type of event and one can speculate that it is different in origin compared to the vast majority of the observed FRB population.

Large samples of bursts have also become available for some individual repeaters, especially FRB 20121102A, FRB 20180916B and FRB 20201124A. These allow us to study their individual burst energy distributions and average spectra, as well as how their activity and properties change with time (as discussed below). The isotropic equivalent energy distribution of FRB 20121102A is multimodal, and an apparent peak in the distribution is found at lower energies (Li et al.



Fig. 5 *Left*: Star-formation rate versus stellar mass for the host galaxies of 16 FRBs with robust host associations. These are compared with a population of galaxies at z < 0.6. *Right*: Rest-frame color-magnitude diagram of the host galaxies of 15 FRBs (all those in the left panel, with the exception of FRB 20171020A). These are compared with the same galaxy sample as in the left panel. Image reproduced with permission from Bhandari et al. (2022), copyright by the authors

2021). This shows that repeaters can produce multiple types of bursts, some of which arguably appear more similar to those seen from one-off FRBs. The large sample of bursts found by FAST (Li et al. 2021) and Arecibo (Hewitt et al. 2021) has yet to demonstrate any strict or quasi-periodicity in the burst arrival times, like what is seen from pulsars. Nonetheless, the wait time between sub-bursts is characteristically about a few ms (Hessels et al. 2019; Li et al. 2021), and there is also a broad peak in the wait times between closely spaced bursts at roughly a few tens of ms (Hewitt et al. 2021)—in addition to a dominant peak related to the general burst rate. The large number of bursts per unit time also means that the available energy reservoir of the central engine is not easily exhausted. Indeed, FRB 20121102A has been observed as an active repeater for now close to a decade (Spitler et al. 2014, 2016), and this constrains the lifetime of such sources.

Overall, the much larger sample of known sources, and burst distributions for individual sources, is allowing for increasingly meaningful population studies (James et al. 2022b, a). These are beginning to better quantify how well the observed FRB population traces star formation as a function of redshift and allows for comparison of the volumetric rate with those of other types of astrophysical events (e.g., supernovae, binary mergers of compact objects) and sources (see Sect. 3.5; also Ravi 2019; Zhang et al. 2021).

The applications of FRBs to broader problems in astrophysics and cosmology are greatly aided by these large samples (see Sect. 4). At the same time, we have entered the regime in which there is insufficient person-power and telescope resources to follow-up every FRB exhaustively.

2.2 Knowing where they come from

Close to two dozen FRBs have now been localised to (sub-)arcsecond precision and robustly associated with a host galaxy. Interestingly, these studies have shown that FRBs can be hosted in a wide range of galaxy types and environments, though some trends are possibly emerging (see Fig. 5; Sect. 3.2; also Heintz et al. 2020; Mannings et al. 2021; Li and Zhang 2020; Bhandari et al. 2022). The precisely localised repeaters have been shown, in some cases, to be close to star-forming regions in their host galaxies (Bassa et al. 2017; Marcote et al. 2020; Fong et al. 2021; Ravi et al. 2021; Piro et al. 2021; Nimmo et al. 2021c). However, in the cases of FRB 20121102A (Bassa et al. 2017) and FRB 20180916B, (Tendulkar et al. 2021) there is an offset of \sim 200–250 pc between the FRB source and the closest peak of local star formation when comparing the milliarcsecond localisation from the EVN with Hubble Space Telescope imaging (Fig. 6). Additional localisations are needed to determine whether this is a common trend; does it indicate that repeaters are older than one might naively expect, or do they come from runaway OB stars that collapsed to a neutron star relatively far from their birthplace? Conversely, some non-repeaters have been found in galactic hosts with very low star-formation rates, and even in the outskirts of such galaxies (Heintz et al. 2020; Mannings et al. 2021; Bhandari et al. 2022). This has led to the hypothesis that FRBs may be magnetars formed via a variety of channels including core collapse supernovae, binary mergers and accretion-induced collapse (Margalit et al. 2019;



Fig. 6 *Hubble Space Telescope* images of the host galaxy of FRB 20180916B. The left panel shows the full galaxy and its surroundings, while the right panel provides a zoom-in (defined by the dashed square in the left panel). The FRB position, as determined from EVN, is offset by ~ 250 pc from the closest peak of local star formation. Image reproduced with permission from Tendulkar et al. (2021), copyright by AAS

Gourdji et al. 2020). They may also be older systems than assumed in young magnetar models—e.g., high-mass binaries featuring a neutron star (Tendulkar et al. 2021).

While the majority of localised FRBs are located in galaxies at Gpc distances, we are also fortunate to have detected a putative FRB in our own Milky Way galaxy. On 28 April 2020, CHIME/FRB and STARE2 simultaneously detected⁸ an exceptionally bright (1.5 MJy ms at 1.4 GHz) burst from the Galactic magnetar SGR 1935+2154 (CHIME/FRB Collaboration et al. 2020b; Bochenek et al. 2020). This burst, referred to by some in the literature as FRB 200428, has a spectral luminosity that is only a factor of 30 less compared to the weakest known bursts from FRB 20180916B, which until recently was the nearest-known extragalactic FRB source, at $\sim 150 \,\text{Mpc}$ (Marcote et al. 2020). The MJy-ms event from SGR 1935 + 2154 is actually higher in spectral luminosity compared to some bursts seen from an exceptionally nearby FRB found to be associated with M81 (see below). SGR 1935 + 2154 has shown several other bursts, one with a fluence of only 60 mJy ms (detected by FAST; Zhang et al. 2020), and others with fluences of about 10–100 Jy ms (Kirsten et al. 2021b). Together, these bursts span \sim 7 ordersof-magnitude in spectral luminosity, and the burst rate is remarkably similar across this range (Kirsten et al. 2021b). This bridges the luminosities of Galactic radio pulse emitters and the extragalactic FRBs (Fig. 7). As recently shown by Lin et al. (2020), however, with FAST observations of SGR 1935+2154 taken during a subsequent period of X-ray activity, no accompanying FRB-like radio pulses were detected in spite of a noise floor that is 8 orders of magnitude lower. This null result suggests that associations between SGR bursts and FRBs are very rare.

⁸ To within the dispersive delay between their observing bands. Also, note that CHIME/FRB detected two sub-bursts in their 400–800 MHz band, whereas only one of these components was visible at 1.4 GHz with STARE2.



Fig. 7 Radio transient phase space, focusing on the sub-second coherent radio flashes seen from Galactic pulsars (including the giant radio pulses, GRPs, and 'nanoshots' seen from the Crab), rotating radio transients (RRATs) and magnetars, as well as the extragalactic fast radio bursts. The pulsar luminosities plotted here are averaged and pulse-to-pulse variations can be significant. For both the pulsars and FRBs, the plotted luminosities are isotropic equivalent, because the beaming angle is unknown. Image courtesy K. Nimmo, adapted from Nimmo et al. (2021b)

The exceptionally active FRB 20201124A has been localised by several interferometers, providing the best test yet of localisation accuracy, both within and between experiments (Ravi et al. 2021; Fong et al. 2021; Nimmo et al. 2021c). Interestingly, the FRB source was shown to be coincident with a persistent radio source. However, VLBI observations with EVN and VLBA have demonstrated that this source is not compact (Ravi et al. 2021; Nimmo et al. 2021c), unlike the persistent radio counterpart to FRB 20121102A. A VLA detection at 22 GHz demonstrates that this radio source is very likely due to star formation (Piro et al. 2021); future *Hubble Space Telescope* observations will better quantify where FRB 20201124A is located with respect to local knots of star-formation, by exploiting its milliarcsecond localisation (Nimmo et al. 2021c). Bursts from FRB 20201124A can be exceptionally bright (> 100 Jy ms), and coupled with its high activity rate, this has allowed for detections with ~ 25 -m class (Kirsten et al. 2021a) and even smaller radio dishes (Farah et al. 2021), as well as one dish that is operated by amateur radio astronomers (Herrmann 2021).

The CHIME/FRB discovery of a low-DM repeater, FRB 20200120E, in the direction of the nearby M81 galaxy (Bhardwaj et al. 2021a) has provided the opportunity to study an extragalactic FRB from nearby. Kirsten et al. (2022) localised this source to a globular cluster in the M81 system at 3.6 Mpc, thereby ruling out that it is a Galactic halo source. The surprising association with an old globular cluster rules out a young source formed through core collapse of a massive star, and possibly points towards a young, highly magnetised neutron star formed via accretion-induced collapse or binary merger (Kirsten et al. 2022; Lu et al. 2022; Kremer et al. 2021). Alternatively, the bursts could be coming from an extreme millisecond pulsar (Kremer et al. 2021, though Lu et al. 2022 argue against this), or an accreting neutron star or black hole (Sridhar et al. 2021). The low burst

luminosities and short burst durations of FRB 20200120E (Nimmo et al. 2021b) suggest that, perhaps, it is not representative of the broader population of repeating FRB sources.

Even more recently, Bhardwaj et al. (2021b) presented the likely host of FRB 20181030A. Using CHIME/FRB voltage data, they were able to localise the source to a sky region of a few square arcminutes. Despite the relatively coarse localisation precision, the exceptionally low DM of the source and overlap with the prominent galaxy NGC 3252 suggest that the association is robust. NGC 3252 is a star-forming spiral galaxy at a distance of ~20 Mpc, placing FRB 20181030A at an intermediate distance between the other well-localised repeaters FRB 20200120E (~3.6 Mpc) and FRB 20180916B (~150 Mpc). Importantly, Bhardwaj et al. (2021b) argue that young millisecond magnetars alone are insufficient to explain the observed volumetric rate of repeating FRBs.

Most recently, the FAST-discovered repeater FRB 20190520B has been shown to be coincident with a compact persistent radio source in a dwarf host galaxy (Niu et al. 2021). This makes FRB 20190520B a close analogue to the original repeater (FRB 20121102A) though, interestingly, the local and host DM contribution of $\sim 900 \,\mathrm{cm^{-3}}$ pc is much higher than any other localised FRB (see also Sect. 4.1 and Fig. 13). This may indicate that FRB 20190520B is a particularly young source, or at least that it was formed in an exceptionally dense environment. Active repeaters have been found both with (Chatterjee et al. 2017; Marcote et al. 2017; Niu et al. 2021) and without (Marcote et al. 2020; Kirsten et al. 2022; Nimmo et al. 2021c) a compact persistent radio source (which is unrelated to star formation). Law et al. (2022) discuss how such sources may comprise as much as 1% of the compact, luminous radio sources detected in the local Universe. Their nature remains unclear, however: e.g., do they represent magnetar wind nebulae, or perhaps a nearby accreting massive black hole (Michilli et al. 2018; Eftekhari et al. 2019)? FRBs from these compact persistent radio sources may be discoverable in targeted searches of superluminous supernovae (Eftekhari et al. 2019), long gamma-ray bursts (Marcote et al. 2019), or the population of 'wandering' black holes in dwarf galaxies (Reines et al. 2020)-some of which may actually be related to repeating FRBs as opposed to AGN-like activity (Eftekhari et al. 2020).

With close to two dozen precision localisations now in hand, FRB host galaxy associations are becoming relatively routine. However, our ability to associate the most distant FRBs to host galaxies is limited by the precision of the localisations themselves and the resulting chance coincidence probability. For example, for one particularly distant FRB, Law et al. (2020) are only able to identify two potential host galaxies, perhaps neither of which is the true host, despite the high precision localisation of this source.

2.3 Seeing them in fine detail—in time, frequency and polarisation

The acquisition of full polarisation, voltage data for FRBs is becoming increasingly common. Voltage data provide excellent flexibility in exploring a range of time and frequency scales, and also allow for coherent dedispersion to be applied (see Sect. 4.1.2 of PHL19 for a review). Both repeating and non-repeating FRBs have previously shown temporal structure as short as $20-30 \,\mu s$ (Farah et al. 2018; Michilli et al. 2018). Cho et al. (2020) investigate a one-off FRB in detail and find complicated polarimetric properties in four narrow sub-bursts. They also find variable apparent rotation measure (RM) and DM between these sub-bursts. Day et al. (2020) investigate the polarimetric properties of five ASKAP discoveries and find that the one repeating source in their sample is similar to other known repeaters (about 100% linearly polarized, with flat polarisation position angle and no evidence of circular polarisation), while the one-off sources are more heterogeneous in their polarimetric properties.

In contrast, Luo et al. (2020) show polarisation angle swings in some of the bursts they observed from the repeater FRB 20180301A. These are reminiscent of the polarisation angle swings seen from pulsars, and suggest an origin in a rotating magnetosphere—though other interpretations remain possible. Significant circular polarisation has now also been detected in some bursts from the repeater FRB 20201124A (Hilmarsson et al. 2021b; Kumar et al. 2021b; Xu et al. 2021). While some of the observed circular polarisation may have been converted from linear via propagation effects in the local medium, it appears that most of the signal must be related to the emission mechanism itself.

Other recent studies of repeaters have shown that their brightness varies on a wide range of timescales, from <100 ns up to tens of milliseconds (Nimmo et al. 2021a, b; Majid et al. 2021). Indeed, while Nimmo et al. (2021a, 2021b) find nanoand microsecond structures in some repeater bursts, they also emphasise that not *all* bursts display sub-millisecond temporal structure (or that such structure must be very closely spaced, as opposed to isolated microsecond shots). At typical observing frequencies of ~ 1.4 GHz these studies are limited by the Milky Way foreground, which imparts at least tens of nanoseconds of temporal broadening due to scattering for most lines of sight. Characterisation of (sub-)nanosecond FRB structure thus requires follow-up at higher radio frequencies ($\gtrsim 3$ GHz).

The narrow-band nature of repeaters (Gourdji et al. 2019) has inspired searches that are better tuned to picking out FRBs in both the time and frequency dimensions. Kumar et al. (2021a) used the Parkes Ultra-Wideband Low (UWL) receiver to discover a burst from FRB 20190711A whose spectral extent within the 0.7–4.0 GHz band was only 65 MHz. Simultaneous multi-band, multi-telescope observations have also demonstrated such behaviour (Chawla et al. 2020; Majid et al. 2020; Pearlman et al. 2020; Pleunis et al. 2021b; Pastor-Marazuela et al. 2021). Levkov et al. (2020) investigate periodic spectral structure in high-frequency data from FRB 20121102A and discuss possible interpretations. FRBs also show the expected scintillation from the Milky Way ISM (Hessels et al. 2019; Marcote et al. 2020; Schoen et al. 2021).

Targeted observations of repeating FRBs have also expanded the range of radio frequencies over which FRBs have been detected, now from 110 MHz up to 8 GHz (Pleunis et al. 2021b; Pastor-Marazuela et al. 2021; Chawla et al. 2020; Pilia et al. 2020; Majid et al. 2020; Michilli et al. 2018; Gajjar et al. 2018). While the LOFAR detection of some bursts from FRB 20180916B shows 150-ms scattering at 110 MHz, the brightness of at least one burst at these low frequencies suggests that

some FRBs may also be detectable below 100 MHz. Similarly, FRB emission is likely also to be detectable at frequencies > 8 GHz, but such searches are challenging because the small dispersive delay makes it more difficult to differentiate between astrophysical emission and human-made radio interference.

2.4 Seeing them change in time

The detection of multiple bursts from repeaters allows properties like activity level, spectrum, DM, and RM to be measured as a function of time. The periodic activity level of the repeaters FRB 20180916B ($P_{activity} = 16.33 \pm 0.12$ days; CHIME/FRB Collaboration et al. 2020b; Pleunis et al. 2021b) and FRB 20121102A ($P_{activity} \sim 160$ days; Rajwade et al. 2020; Cruces et al. 2021) is potentially an important insight into the nature of these sources (see Sect. 3.3). The known gamma-ray binaries in the Milky Way (Dubus 2013) present a potential Galactic analogue; the recent discovery of a magnetar in such a system (Yoneda et al. 2020) adds weight to this possible link. Similarly, the 216.8-ms periodicity observed between sub-bursts in the one-off FRB 20191221A strongly suggests a neutron star link (CHIME/FRB Collaboration et al. 2021). At the same time, it is curious that only one out of hundreds of FRB sources has clearly shown this behaviour.

DM and RM variations have been seen from the original repeater, FRB 20121102A (Hessels et al. 2019; Michilli et al. 2018). In an 8-yr span (2012–2020), the DM has increased from 557 cm⁻³ pc to 564 cm⁻³ pc (Spitler et al. 2016; Hessels et al. 2019; Hilmarsson et al. 2021a; Li et al. 2021). This increase is most likely associated with the local burst environment. Unfortunately, the local DM contribution is not well known, but it is very likely <100 cm⁻³ pc, meaning that the observed fractional DM change is enormous compared to what is typically seen from Galactic pulsars (where Δ DM is typically ~10⁻³ cm⁻³ pc yr⁻¹). In contrast, From 2017–2020, the absolute RM has decreased from -103,000 rad m⁻²



Fig. 8 Observed (left axis) and source frame (right axis) rotation measures of bursts from FRB 20121102A, as a function of time. The source has shown both a general decrease of $\sim 35000 \text{ radm}^{-2}$, over the course of 3 years, as well as smaller 100–1000 rad m⁻² variations on timescales of days to weeks (see, e.g., inset). Image reproduced with permission from Hilmarsson et al. (2021a), copyright by AAS



to $-67,000 \text{ rad m}^{-2}$ (Hilmarsson et al. 2021a, note that in the source frame this corresponds to $-148,000 \text{ rad m}^{-2}$ to $-96,000 \text{ rad m}^{-2}$). FRB 20121102A has also shown RM variations of 100s to 1000s of rad m⁻² on timescales of days to weeks (See Fig. 8; also Michilli et al. 2018; Hilmarsson et al. 2021a). Other repeaters have also shown such short-timescale RM variations at a similar magnitude (Luo et al. 2020; Xu et al. 2021), while others have been considerably more stable, showing only subtle RM variations (Pleunis et al. 2021b). Foreground and host galaxy ISM contributions are comparatively small, and hence such changes directly map variations in the local environment.

2.5 Seeing them at other wavelengths

Despite being, until recently, the closest-known extragalactic FRB source, FRB 20180916B shows no evidence for prompt or persistent optical or highenergy X-ray or gamma-ray emission (Scholz et al. 2020; Pilia et al. 2020). At 3.6 Mpc, FRB 20200120E provides the best opportunity yet for multi-wavelength detections, but no such emission has yet been found (Kirsten et al. 2022; Mereghetti et al. 2021, these limits rule out giant flares that might be expected from a young hyper-active magnetar).

SGR 1935+2154 provides arguably the most interesting multi-wavelength information to date. INTEGRAL observations in the hard X-ray band (20–200 keV) show a burst⁹ lasting for ~0.6 s, and superimposed on this broad feature are three narrow (~3 ms) peaks separated by ~29 ms (Fig. 9). Two of the narrow peaks match with radio bursts seen in the CHIME/FRB 400–800 MHz and STARE2 (1.4 GHz) bands, but with a delay of 6.5 ± 1.0 ms from the radio bursts (Mereghetti et al. 2020).

3 Observational constraints on theory

Prior to PHL19, the number of known FRBs and theories for their origins grew roughly at the same pace. Now, with the much larger sample, and more well-studied sources, observations can begin to better constrain theoretical models for FRB

⁹ A number of other high-energy telescopes also detected this burst.



Fig. 10 Different models of FRB emission. **a** Shock model from Metzger et al. (2019) where the FRB is produced at large (10^{10} cm) radii from the compact central engine (e.g., a magnetar or black hole). **b** Magnetospheric model from Lu et al. (2020) where the FRB is produced in the neutron star magnetosphere. Images reproduced with permission, copyright by the authors

progenitor systems and emission. In the following subsections, we discuss how measurements of the burst properties, host and local environments, and overall population statistics can constrain current models for radiation mechanisms and progenitors.

3.1 Constraining the radiation mechanism

While FRB emission is widely accepted to be generated in a coherent process, the exact radiation mechanism is the subject of debate. Most models center around an energetic neutron star or magnetar progenitor but place the location of emission at different radial distances from the surface of the star (Fig. 10). In some models, the FRB is generated by reconnection in the neutron star magnetosphere (Lyutikov and Popov 2020; Lyutikov 2021) or via coherent curvature radiation near the neutron star surface (Kumar et al. 2017); in both cases, the site of emission is at a radial distance of $\leq 10^4$ km. In other models, the FRB is generated via synchrotron maser emission in the forward shock of a propagating flare from the magnetar as it collides with the surrounding medium at radial distances of $\geq 10^5$ km (Metzger et al. 2019).

It is difficult to differentiate between these models based on most observed properties of FRBs, as both flavors of model have been able to explain most observations to-date with relative comfort. However, recent observations of microstructure within FRB pulses, on timescales $\leq 10 \ \mu s$ (see Sect. 2.3) may rule out mechanisms where FRBs are generated at large radii from the central neutron star (Nimmo et al. 2021a, b; Majid et al. 2021). The minimum timescale for emission is constrained as

$$\Delta t = R\zeta^2 / 2c\Gamma^2,\tag{1}$$

where *R* is the radial distance from the central object, ζ is the radiative efficiency, and Γ is the Lorentz factor (Beniamini and Kumar 2020). A conservative estimation

of the Lorentz factor $\Gamma \sim 10$ (Kumar et al. 2017; Waxman 2017), $\zeta \ll 1$, and $R \sim 10^5$ km give $\Delta t \sim 10 \ \mu$ s. Variability on shorter timescales than this would be difficult to explain for a model where the FRB is produced at large radii from the compact object. More observations of sub-microsecond structure in FRBs could differentiate between radiation mechanism models.

Similarly, the observed sub-pulse periodicity of FRB 20191221A from the CHIME/FRB sample, and two further bursts with tentative periodicity, provides additional support to a magnetospheric origin of FRB emission as strict periodicity between many sub-bursts is more difficult to achieve with propagating shocks (CHIME/FRB Collaboration et al. 2021). Sub-burst periodicity has already been observed in a Galactic magnetar by Levin et al. (2019). Additionally, Wadiasingh and Chirenti (2020) have proposed that quasi-periodic oscillations of the neutron star crust could manifest as periodic separation between FRB sub-bursts on millisecond timescales. Future observations of burst trains may provide more detailed information about this phenomenon.

Further constraints on the radiative mechanism may be possible with the detection of individual FRB pulses over a decade or more in radio frequency. While bursts from FRB 20180916B have been seen from 110 MHz to 1.7 GHz (Pleunis et al. 2021b; Nimmo et al. 2021a), no bursts have been seen simultaneously across a wide frequency range despite commensal searches at low and high radio frequencies (Chawla et al. 2020; Pearlman et al. 2020; Pleunis et al. 2021b; Pastor-Marazuela et al. 2021). Dual-band (2.4 GHz and 8.3 GHz) observations of FRB 20121102A have also found the bursts to be narrow band (Majid et al. 2020). The total emitted energy of FRBs, or rate of observed bursts above a nominal fluence threshold at low and high frequencies would provide a further useful discriminator between emission models. Most dual-frequency studies of FRBs to-date have been conducted on repeaters, but non-repeaters may ultimately prove more promising as the one-off population appears more broadband than the CHIME/FRB repeater sample (Pleunis et al. 2021a).

3.2 Constraining the progenitor

Even more so than radiation mechanisms, the progenitor engines of FRBs are broadly debated in the literature. Most unique entries in the FRB Theory Catalogue¹⁰ focus on the FRB progenitor (Platts et al. 2019). These theories range broadly to encompass neutron star emission (both from isolated and binary systems), winds in ultra-luminous X-ray sources (ULXs), compact object mergers (neutron stars, white dwarfs, black holes), active galactic nuclei (AGN), and superconducting cosmic strings. See Sect. 9 of PHL19 for more details on these models.

The strongest constraints on progenitors still come from the observed repetition of some FRBs (Spitler et al. 2016), ruling out cataclysmic engines for these sources. Whether all FRBs repeat remains an open question (Caleb et al. 2019b; Amiri et al. 2021), but only a non-destructive process capable of producing bursts separated by

¹⁰ https://frbtheorycat.org/index.php.

seconds, minutes, and even years can explain repeaters. Repeating bursts also place lower limits on the total energy budget of the progenitor, which must be capable of powering all observed pulses, and potentially also additional pulses if emission is beamed and not always aligned towards the observer on Earth. The strongest constraints come from the longest lived active source seen to date, FRB 20121102A. Margalit et al. (2020) estimate a total energy budget of 10^{47} – 10^{49} erg for this source which they note is consistent with the magnetic energy reservoir of a magnetar; however, this number may change with the large samples of pulses from this source observed by the FAST and Arecibo telescopes (Li et al. 2021; Aggarwal et al. 2021; Hewitt et al. 2021). More active repeaters, sources with larger burst energies, and longer monitoring of currently active repeaters could place further constraints on this reservoir through future observations, as could observations of fading or quiescence in currently active sources.

Now that a small subset of FRBs have been precisely localised to host galaxies (see Sect. 2), the properties of the FRB hosts can also be compared to other known populations of astrophysical transients and populations. Thus far, FRB distributions have been found to be inconsistent with long gamma-ray burst (GRB) offsets (Heintz et al. 2020; Mannings et al. 2021), and host galaxy stellar mass and star formation rates are for the most part inconsistent with channels such as hydrogen-poor superluminous supernovae (Bochenek et al. 2021). However, the FRB population remains consistent with being powered by magnetars formed in corecollapse supernovae (CCSNe)—with the notable exception of FRB 20200120E, which was localised to a globular cluster by Kirsten et al. (2022). Further host galaxy studies may also compare the FRB source positions and host galaxy metallicities to those of ULXs, which tend to reside near (but not necessarily within) young stellar clusters in low metallicity hosts (Sridhar et al. 2021).

In the future, a direct association of an FRB event and another astrophysical transient would provide a conclusive link between their progenitors. Further insights into the FRB progenitor(s) could come from a larger sample of host galaxies, which might reveal sub-classes of FRBs associated with specific host types, or conclusive evidence that the FRB progenitor population evolves over cosmological time—e.g., following the star formation rate or other host galaxy properties (metallicity, galaxy mass, etc.).

3.3 Constraining the system

Since the discovery of periodic activity from FRB 20180916B, and likely periodicity in FRB 20121102A, more theories have focused on binary progenitor systems. Early cataclysmic theories also suggested mergers of compact objects; however, theories of persistent binary systems have risen in popularity. The periodicity could be induced by binary motion, rotation, or precession (see Fig. 11, and also Levin et al. 2020). In the case of a binary model, it could be that interaction between two orbiting bodies is a prerequisite for producing bursts (Zhang 2017), though it has also been proposed that the modulation in activity level is due to absorption by intra-binary plasma (Lyutikov et al. 2020). It has been shown that



Fig. 11 A diagram illustrating two systems that could produce periodic emission from FRBs, including **a** a neutron star and a binary companion, and **b** a precessing isolated neutron star. Image reproduced with permission from Zhang (2020b), copyright by Springer Nature

binary interaction dominates the evolution of massive stars (Sana et al. 2012), and if the burst engine of FRB 20180916B and FRB 20121102Ais indeed a young magnetar then it would not be surprising to find such a source in an eccentric orbit with a massive (e.g. OB) stellar companion.

Constraints on the configuration of a binary system producing FRBs can be placed in a number of ways. The observation of wider and later peaks in the activity window at lower radio frequencies (Pleunis et al. 2021b; Pastor-Marazuela et al. 2021) constrains simple binary wind models such that the periodicity might not arise from occultation of the emission by a wind. Wada et al. (2021) argue that these constraints can be accommodated in a binary wind model. Some binary models such as Sridhar et al. (2021) predict that FRB emission will shut off on timescales of years to decades due to the ULX binary becoming too tight. This model also predicts a luminous red nova in the years after the FRB emission shuts off, when the two stars merge.

Longer baselines of observations for highly active repeating FRBs may allow for FRB timing, either through periodic pulse arrival times (not yet observed for any repeating FRB), or evolution of periodic activity windows like those seen for FRB 20180916B. Long-term timing of these systems could shed more light on the nature of a binary system, analogous to pulsar timing experiments (Lorimer and Kramer 2012). Additionally, precise localisation of nearby repeaters could enable the identification of an optical stellar companion through deep imaging. In this case, a direct measurement of the binary companion and nature of the system would be possible; however, this would only be feasible for the very nearest FRBs. Deeper imaging of the globular cluster containing FRB 20200120E (see Sect. 2.2) could provide more information about the dynamic interactions and environment of this FRB source.

3.4 Constraining the environment

Current FRB observations have already put direct constraints on the local environments of known repeating and one-off FRBs. Even for poorly localised sources, the RM excess of an FRB relative to the Galactic foreground can indicate a clean environment in the case of no excess, or a highly magnetised and highly ionised local environment in the case of high RM values. The canonical example is FRB 20121102A (see Sect. 5.4 of PHL19), however more than 10 FRBs have now been identified with significant RM excess. These sources indicate that substantial magneto-ionic material local to the source is relatively common for FRBs, even for those that have not been seen to repeat.

In the case of FRB 20121102A, the presence of a compact persistent radio source co-located with the FRB has also informed studies of the local environment (Chatterjee et al. 2017; Marcote et al. 2017; Tendulkar et al. 2017; Bassa et al. 2017). The extremely high RM of the bursts has been attributed to this local radio source, hypothesised to be a nebula or accreting massive black hole (see Sect. 5.4 of PHL19). Persistent radio sources associated with other FRBs may indicate similarly extreme environments. Only two other FRB sources have been found to be coincident with persistent radio sources, the repeaters FRB 20201124A and FRB 20190520B. In the case of FRB 20201124A, Fong et al. (2021) and Ravi et al. (2021) attribute the radio emission to ongoing star formation, likely in the circumnuclear region, later confirmed by Piro et al. (2021). Observations of an FRB's direct environment require precise localisation, preferably to sub-arcsecond precision so as to identify the local environment within the host as has been done for several FRBs from ASKAP (Bhandari et al. 2020), as well as for FRBs 20180916B, 20200120E, and 20201124A (Tendulkar et al. 2021; Kirsten et al. 2022; Nimmo et al. 2021c).

In the absence of localisation, radio observations of FRB pulses themselves still have incredible power to probe the local FRB environment. Observations at low radio frequencies ($\sim 100 \text{ MHz}$) can put direct upper limits on the density of the local environment by constraining absorption in the local ionised medium (Pleunis et al. 2021b; Pastor-Marazuela et al. 2021).

Long-term monitoring of variations in DM, RM and scattering for repeating FRBs can also place constraints on the local magneto-ionic material in the FRB progenitor environment (see Sect. 2.4). Significant variations in these parameters correspond to the transverse movement or dissipation of filaments, perhaps in a nebula or ionised wind. The classic example is FRB 20121102A (Hilmarsson et al. 2021a), although even smaller order variations are constraining (Luo et al. 2020; Pleunis et al. 2021b).

3.5 Constraining the population

With a sample of hundreds to thousands of FRBs, we can also constrain the population properties of the sources and their distribution over cosmic distance. Thus far, only the CHIME/FRB Catalogue sample has been of sufficient size for the purpose of studying distribution in DM, duration and scattering (Chawla et al.



Fig. 12 Fraction of FRBs observed as repeaters (right) using the frbpoppy population synthesis code for various assumed intrinsic populations (left). For assumptions of a distribution of repeat rates, a 100% repeating population, and a mix of repeating and non-repeating FRBs, the fractional number of FRBs detected by telescopes as repeaters as a function of time will change and eventually asymptote or turn over. Image modified from Gardenier et al. (2021), courtesy of J. van Leeuwen, copyright by ESO

2021), but the imprecise localisations and redshifts of the sample make studies of the intrinsic spatial distribution challenging (Amiri et al. 2021).

Until a large sample of localised FRBs is available, population synthesis studies can model the FRB population and its distribution under a variety of assumptions such as if FRBs were to trace the star formation rate (SFR) history of the Universe. Population synthesis can also attempt to convolve these modeled populations with instrumental effects from telescopes, to estimate what the observed population distributions would look like over DM, pulse width, scattering, and fluence (Gardenier et al. 2019; James et al. 2022b).

A recent population synthesis on a small sample of Parkes and ASKAP bursts suggests that the population evolves with SFR (James et al. 2022a). In their study, however, Zhang et al. (2021) cannot distinguish between a SFR model from one in which the population tracks compact binary mergers. Future studies with a larger and more precise sample could be used in turn to probe cosmic star formation. Additionally, population synthesis efforts that take into account properties of repeaters and apparent non-repeaters provide predictive models, for example: the fraction of sources seen to repeat as a function of time (Gardenier et al. 2021). If repeating sources represent a separate sub-class of FRB progenitors, then the repeater fraction may plateau or decrease over time as the total number of FRBs increases (Fig. 12).

Thus far, population synthesis methods have had limited ability to distinguish between progenitor models of FRBs. James et al. (2022a) have noted that their models are consistent with a population arising from magnetar bursts. However, conclusively ruling out progenitor classes based on population synthesis will likely have to wait until the observed sample being compared to models is of sufficient size to be robust, requiring hundreds and perhaps thousands of FRBs.

3.6 What can we learn from SGR 1935 + 2154 and other known magnetars?

The recent discovery of a MJy-ms radio burst from the Galactic magnetar SGR 1935+2154 (Sect. 2.2) has given us potential new ways to explore the FRB magnetar connection. Observations suggest that a bright SGR flare (such as might be seen from another galaxy as an FRB) might also be followed by several bursts, orders of magnitude weaker in fluence, in the days and weeks following the initial flare. Such bursts were seen in the case of SGR 1935 + 2154 (Kirsten et al. 2021c). Follow-up of nearby, bright FRBs of fluence ≥ 10 Jy-ms with sensitive telescopes like FAST, GBT, or (in the future) CHORD or the SKA, could detect these lower fluence aftershocks. Hard X-ray flares coincident with (or slightly lagging) radiodetected FRBs might also prove telling (See Fig. 9). Such follow-up is already ongoing with the nearest reported FRB 20200120E in M81 (Bhardwaj et al. 2021a). Similarly, searches for FRBs with spectra similar to that of the radio burst from SGR 1935+2154, seen by CHIME/FRB to be double-peaked and perhaps upward drifting in frequency, could lead to further insights.

Recent studies of the short gamma-ray burst population suggest that a handful of these sources with particularly hard X-ray spectra post-burst are actually from extragalactic magnetar progenitors, and may be extragalactic versions of the 'giant flares' that have been seen from some Galactic magnetars (Svinkin et al. 2021; Roberts et al. 2021). These results, while as yet unrelated to FRBs, provide direct evidence for highly energetic, observable behaviour from distant magnetars. Searches for similar X-ray emission following radio bursts might also provide insight into any relationship between FRBs and magnetars.

Precise localisation of a larger number of FRBs will also help in this area, as milliarcsecond precision can help identify not only the source location in the host galaxy but also potentially associate it with a star forming region or other interesting area such as a globular cluster or HII region when radio interferometric localization is combined with deep optical imaging. In the most nearby cases, it may even be possible to find FRBs co-located with a bright companion star through sensitive imaging with *Hubble*, *James Webb Space Telescope*, or ground-based optical instruments using adaptive optics.

Ultimately, if an FRB—magnetar connection exists, it may be necessary to find a handful of 'bridging sources' that bring together traditional FRB observations (radio bursts, repetition, polarisation) with recent developments in magnetar science (X-ray spectrum, flaring behaviour).

3.7 What questions can we answer with future observations?

At present, FRB observations constrain theoretical models, but no 'smoking guns' exist to conclusively support specific progenitor theories. As the FRB population grows and observations of the larger FRB phenomenon emerge, the discovery of a

few main properties may prove to be particularly impactful, particularly related to each of the topics addressed in this section.

- Emission physics: What is the shortest-timescale structure in FRB bursts? Do many repeating FRBs have observable position angle (PA) swings that vary, either over a single burst or over an entire activity window? How do the polarimetric properties change with frequency, and is this due to intrinsic or extrinsic reasons?
- Progenitors: Does the FRB population evolve with star formation rate?
- Progenitor systems: Do all repeating FRBs vary in their activity in a periodic way? Do different repeat activity windows correspond to different binary system configurations?
- *Environment*: Are high RMs associated with persistent radio sources? Do the RMs of all repeaters vary over time?
- FRB—magnetar connection: Are FRB hosts and FRB locations in host galaxies consistent with magnetar distributions? Do other Galactic magnetars, besides SGR 1935 + 2154, also exhibit FRB-like emission?

4 FRBs as astrophysical and cosmological probes

Even though we do not currently fully understand the source populations and mechanisms for FRBs, as is the case for pulsars, we can use them as powerful astrophysical probes. We now briefly review some of their key uses, and look ahead to what might be possible in the future. Further details can be found in an extensive review on this topic by Bhandari and Flynn (2021). A recurring theme in the items below, and an area of intense ongoing study, is the DM distribution of FRBs (after accounting for observational biases). In particular, we would like to establish the true distribution in DM, and the prospects for probing this with current and emerging facilities. Recent studies on the DM distribution have been carried out by Walker et al. (2020), Arcus et al. (2021) and James et al. (2022b).

4.1 Finding the missing baryons: the Macquart relationship

The exciting potential of a population of radio bursts at cosmological distances as probes of the ionised intergalactic medium was originally predicted prior to FRBs by Ginzburg (1973) and later noted in the final sentences of the FRB discovery paper (Lorimer et al. 2007). An important application of such a population is to carry out a census of baryons in the Universe, primarily at z < 2 where a budget from a variety of sources only accounts for about half of the total expected. As has been subsequently developed, and described in detail in PHL19, by subtracting both the expected Milky Way contribution (DM_{MW}) for a given line of sight and the contribution from the host galaxy (DM_{host}), each FRB provides a measurement of the electron content from the intergalactic medium along a given line of sight,

$$DM_{IGM} = DM_{obs} - DM_{MW} - \frac{DM_{host}}{1+z}.$$
 (2)

Adopting standard cosmological models (see, e.g, Deng and Zhang 2014; Zhou et al. 2014), the average value of intergalactic dispersion measure

$$\langle \mathrm{DM}_{\mathrm{IGM}} \rangle = \Omega_b \frac{3H_0 c}{8\pi G m_p} \int_0^z \frac{(1+z') f_{\mathrm{IGM}} \left[\frac{3}{4} X_{e,\mathrm{H}}(z') + \frac{1}{8} X_{e,\mathrm{He}}(z')\right]}{\left[\Omega_{\mathrm{M}} (1+z')^3 + \Omega_A (1+z')^{3[1+w(z')]}\right]^{1/2}} dz', \quad (3)$$

where *w* is a dark energy equation of state parameter; and Ω_b , Ω_M and Ω_A are the baryonic, matter and dark energy densities, respectively, relative to the critical density, $\rho_c = 3c^2 H_0^2/8\pi G$. $f_{\rm IGM}$ is the fraction of baryons produced in the Big Bang that remain in the IGM and $X_{e,\rm H}$ and $X_{e,\rm He}$ are, respectively, the ionisation fractions of hydrogen and helium.

The fundamental feature of the above expression is that Ω_b serves as the constant of proportionality between the intergalactic medium DM and the FRB redshift. Adopting nominal values of these parameters, we find that $\langle DM_{IGM} \rangle \simeq 1000 f_{IGM} z$ for z < 1, and $\langle DM_{IGM} \rangle \simeq 850z$ if a typical f_{IGM} is adopted (Zhang 2018). This relationship is shown alongside the observed DM values and redshifts for 14 of the FRBs currently associated with host galaxies in Fig. 13. The figure also shows the excess DM provided by the DM_{MW} and DM_{host} terms in Eq. (2). Though there are exceptions where the host and local environment contribution is large, the DMs of FRBs clearly track the expected relationship. A more detailed analysis on a smaller sample by Macquart et al. (2020) was the first demonstration that FRBs probe the baryonic material in the IGM. In recognition of the pioneering work by the late J-P Macquart, who led the team that demonstrated this result, the DM–z relation is now known as the Macquart Relation.

Going beyond the simple proportionality in the DM–z plane, the observed variance contains important information about the baryonic halos of galaxies along the line of sight, which are governed by feedback processes from the galaxies themselves. As originally shown by McQuinn (2014), from a sample of around 100 well-localised and redshift-identified FRBs, it should be possible to distinguish between different baryonic matter halo distributions in a way that is currently impossible to do by other means. For galaxies with predominantly extended baryonic halos, as shown in Fig. 14 the DM distribution of FRBs becomes more Gaussian-like than for the case where galaxy halos are more compact, which leads to a more skewed distribution with a tail at high DMs. As demonstrated recently by Walters et al. (2019), a sample of around 100 FRBs with well-determined redshifts could constrain the diffuse gas fraction to the few percent level.

Another property of the missing baryons is their temperature, and how they probe the so-called 'warm hot intergalactic medium' (WHIM). Muñoz and Loeb (2018) showed through simulations of mock FRB samples that this is possible in combination with maps of the thermal Sunyaev–Zeldovich effect. The authors forecast that a measurement of the WHIM temperature would be possible at the 10%



Fig. 13 Host redshift as a function of dispersion measure (DM) for the current sample of 14 FRBs with redshift measurements. In this split-panel display, the Galactic DM contributions from the disk and the halo are shown on the left, while the remaining excess DMs are displayed in the main panel on the right. The shaded region shows the 1- σ range around the expected relation based on Eq. (3). The recent discovery of FRB 20190520B is shown as a clear outlier to this trend and indicates a significant contribution to the DM excess from the host galaxy and local environment. Image reproduced with permission from Niu et al. (2021), kindly provided by S. Chatterjee

level with samples of 10^4 FRBs and could definitively link the missing baryons with the WHIM.

4.2 Cosmic rulers

The dependence of $\langle DM_{IGM} \rangle$ on various cosmological parameters seen in Eq. (3) highlights the value of a well-determined set of FRBs with redshift measurements in contributing to precision cosmology. Recently, using the sample of 9 FRBs from Macquart et al. (2020), Hagstotz et al. (2022) use a likelihood analysis to measure $H_0 = 62 \pm 9 \,\mathrm{km \, s^{-1} \, Mpc^{-1}}$. These authors forecast that a sample of 500 FRBs with redshift determinations expected to be available in the coming decade will be able to determine H_0 to a precision of a few per cent or better. Such a sample would provide an independent way to help resolve the current tension between the results obtained by H_0 analyses of the CMB (Planck Collaboration 2020) and type Ia supernovae (Riess et al. 2019). Similar predictions were also made prior to the Macquart et al. (2020) sample by Wu et al. (2020).



Fig. 14 Schematic representation showing the dependence of the observed DM distribution on galaxy halo extent. The left panel shows a compact halo distribution, which leads to a tail in the DM distribution. The right panel shows the normal distribution, which is the result of more extended baryonic halos. The solid lines represent randomized lines of sight. Image reproduced with permission from Bhandari and Flynn (2021), copyright by the authors

4.3 Reionization history of the Universe

After recombination took place in the early Universe around redshift z = 1089, the intergalactic medium was fundamentally changed during the epoch of reionization as free electrons were liberated by ultraviolet radiation from stars and quasars in the redshift range 6 < z < 13 for HI and HeI. Due to the direct relationship between DM and electron density, cosmological FRBs offer new ways to probe these still poorly understood processes.

For hydrogen reionization, Beniamini et al. (2021) show that the maximum dispersion measure for an ensemble of FRBs (DM_{max}) can in principle be a powerful diagnostic of the IGM at high redshifts. They show that, for a sample of around 1000 FRBs with DMs above 6000 cm^{-3} pc, a determination of DM_{max} with a precision of better than 10% would provide tighter constraints on the reionization history than current measurements of CMB optical depth using Planck (see, e.g., Pagano et al. 2020). For smaller samples of FRBs, which are more realisable with current and emerging facilities, Beniamini et al. (2021) estimate that useful constraints could be made from 40 FRBs in 6 < z < 10 given redshift accuracies of 10%. In the absence of redshift information, any constraints on reionization at these epochs are strongly coupled to our (currently incomplete) knowledge of the FRB luminosity function.

While the Deep Synoptic Array (aiming to become operational with 2000 6-m dishes by 2025; Hallinan et al. 2019) will allow for H_I and He_I reionization studies using high-redshift FRBs, in the near term, more progress is likely to be made for He_{II} reionization which is thought to have occurred at redshifts as low as z = 3 (Fialkov and Loeb 2016). In a recent study, Caleb et al. (2019a) show that 1000–

2000 FRBs are required to begin to probe the epoch of HeII reionization through their DM distribution. Further work on modeling the initial CHIME/FRB sample may well provide insights into this issue although the largest DM from that sample is 3038.06 cm^{-3} pc (Amiri et al. 2021).

4.4 Cosmic turbulence and magnetism

In addition to pulse dispersion, which probes the ionised intergalactic gas, a subset of FRBs with measurements or constraints on pulse scattering and Faraday rotation measure from polarimetry can be used to probe both the turbulent and magnetised nature of the intervening medium. As recently demonstrated by Xu and Zhang (2020), the FRB sample is now beginning to be large enough to make meaningful statements on intergalactic turbulence. From a measurement of the structure function of DMs based on a sample of 112 FRBs, which probe length scales around 10⁸ pc, it is found that the DMs attributable to the intergalactic medium are consistent with a Kolmogorov model for the turbulent medium. A similar trend is seen in the interstellar medium based on pulsar measurements (Armstrong et al. 1981) on sub-pc length scales. A recent analysis by Zhu and Feng (2021) also considers the impacts of foreground galaxies on the overall turbulence and shows that, while the IGM is still the dominant factor, intervening galaxies and their halos contribute at about the 30% level.

4.5 Gravitational lensing

Gravitational lensing, the phenomenon whereby the light from a distant celestial object follows curved geodesics due to the warping of spacetime by intervening objects, is now a well studied astrophysical phenomenon in samples of quasars (for a comprehensive review, see e.g., Blandford and Narayan 1992). While a number of discussions of the potential for gravitational lensing within FRB observations can be found in the literature (one of the earliest being by Li and Li (2014) as a diagnostic for distinguishing between progenitor models), so far no examples of gravitational lensing of FRB signals in the classical sense of an intervening galaxy have been found.

Recently, Chen et al. (2021) have investigated gravitational lensing in the context of double-peaked structures seen in some FRB profiles (e.g. FRB 20130729A) which can potentially be explained in terms of a point mass (where the leading peak is always more magnified) with or without an external shear lens model. The presence of an external shear will change the relative amplitude of the two peaks. A conclusive demonstration of gravitational lensing, however, will require high-resolution radio imaging.

Liu et al. (2019) and Wucknitz et al. (2021) have examined the prospects for using gravitational lenses as cosmological probes. Considering a potential future sample of a few dozen repeating sources that exhibit strong lensing, Li et al. (2018) and Liu et al. (2019) show that constraints on both H_0 and the equation of state of dark energy are possible. Wucknitz et al. (2021) discuss how measurements of time

delays and their derivatives might be used to overcome limitations in conventional lensing interpretations, which typically require assumptions to be made about the unknown mass distribution of the lens. For multiply lensed sources, the images themselves might someday be utilised as an exquisitely sensitive intergalactic interferometer that could reveal structures on km scales.

Another novel application of lensed FRBs is their potential as dark matter probes, in particular the possible contribution from massive compact halo objects (MACHOs) which is poorly understood. Muñoz et al. (2016) show that, for masses in the 20–100 M_{\odot} range, the lensing of FRBs by MACHOs in this regime naturally results in repeating FRBs with typical time delays of a few ms for a 30 M_{\odot} lensing object. Searches for such events using existing instruments (in particular CHIME/ FRB) could result in constraints on the fraction of dark matter in MACHOs to better than 10%.

4.6 FRBs as probes of fundamental physics

For most studies, the time delay between the radio signal from an FRB at different frequencies is interpreted as being primarily due to plasma dispersion from ionized material along the line of sight. As discussed by Wei et al. (2015), from a fundamental physics perspective, additional contributions are possible due to Lorentz invariance violations, a non-zero rest mass of photons, and violations of the Einstein Equivalence Principle. A violation of the latter would mean that photons of different energies fall at different rates when traversing gravitational potentials, rather like lunar laser ranging experiments probe the Earth and Moon falling in the Sun's gravitational potential (Nordvedt 1970). A non-zero photon mass results in a dispersion relationship in pulse propagation as a function of frequency. Failure to detect such a delay, allows a direct constraint on the photon mass.

Initial attempts to apply these ideas (Tingay and Kaplan 2016; Wu et al. 2016), turned out to be thwarted due to being based upon FRB 20150418A which was not convincingly established to be associated with a galaxy at z = 0.492 (Keane et al. 2016). While subsequent constraints based on FRBs 20180924B and 20190523A, which have robustly determined host galaxies and redshift measurements, were found by Wang et al. (2020), the current best limits are found by Xing et al. (2019), who consider the time delay between downward drifting (sad trombone) pulses in FRB 20121102A. Using these pulses, these authors limit equivalence principle violations to almost a part in 10¹⁶, while also placing a bound on the photon mass of $<5 \times 10^{-51}$ kg.

5 Motivations for continued and future observations

Here, we outline the various ways in which future observations can help decipher the FRB mystery (while, inevitably, leading to new questions as well).

5.1 Much larger burst sample

The coming 5–10 years of observations promise to deliver a sample of > 10,000 FRBs, which will easily surpass the known Galactic population of radio pulsars found in the past half century. Assuming that FRBs are related to neutron stars, we may thus soon know of more extragalactic neutron stars than those in our own Milky Way! This large sample is critical for population synthesis studies (James et al. 2022a), and for applications like galaxy cross-correlation to measure the statistical properties of the local environments (Rafiei-Ravandi et al. 2021) and IGM (Macquart et al. 2020). In fact, detailed studies of individual FRBs may be strongly limited by available time on other facilities, so statistical studies using archival optical/X-ray/gamma-ray survey data will be just as important as deep targeted studies of the most interesting individual sources.

With the availability of more known FRBs, sub-dominant populations—beyond the current repeater versus one-off dichotomy, and the 4 burst archetypes identified in the first CHIME/FRB catalogue (Pleunis et al. 2021a)—may slowly appear. GRBs again provide an interesting precedent: beyond short and long gamma-ray bursts, it appears that some small fraction of the observed GRBs are from magnetar flares like those seen from SGRs (Svinkin et al. 2021). In addition to the temporal, spectral and polarimetric properties of the FRBs themselves (Pleunis et al. 2021a), sub-populations may be identifiable based on (periodic) activity level (CHIME/FRB Collaboration et al. 2020a), burst energy distribution (Shannon et al. 2018), local environment (Tendulkar et al. 2021) and coincidence with other multi-wavelength (or multi-messenger!) events (Mereghetti et al. 2020).

As more FRBs are found with timescales of nanoseconds to hundreds of milliseconds, and distances of kiloparsecs to gigaparsecs, we will gain a much clearer view of how the transient parameter space is populated by short-duration coherent transients (see Fig. 7; also Nimmo et al. 2021b). Beyond aiding in identifying different sub-populations of source type or emission mechanism, this will inform where the community might best invest in future instrumentation and observing campaigns—either to maximize detection yield or, conversely, to explore for new phenomena. Current facilities are primarily focused on searching for FRBs at radio frequencies of 0.4–1.7 GHz and on timescales of ~ 100 μ s–100 ms. This may be giving us a highly biased view of the population.

5.2 Long-term monitoring

It will soon be a decade since the first-known burst from the first-known repeater, FRB 20121102A, was detected by Arecibo (Spitler et al. 2014). Several CHIME/ FRB, ASKAP, FAST and Parkes-discovered repeaters now also have multi-year spans of burst detections. DM, RM and τ_{scatt} timeseries will trace the dynamic local environments of some repeaters (Hilmarsson et al. 2021a). This can both inform progenitor models as well as whether the observed burst properties are predominantly intrinsic, or mainly reflect local propagation effects, like plasma lensing (Cordes et al. 2017). We also need to determine whether the 'sad trombone' time-frequency drifting effect seen in repeaters (Hessels et al. 2019) evolves with time: e.g., a systematic change in drift rate during activity periods. Identifying correlations in the burst properties of repeaters can inform the emission mechanism (Rajabi et al. 2020), and this needs to be done for a larger sample of sources. Long-term monitoring of repeaters also opens interesting avenues for constraining cosmological parameters via gravitational lensing (Wucknitz et al. 2021).

High-activity periods ('burst storms') will provide large burst numbers for statistical studies like burst energy distribution and wait times, and can also constrain models. The baseline of apparently one-off FRBs detected by CHIME/ FRB (CHIME/FRBCollaboration et al. 2021) is also important, since some of these sources may suddenly become very active compared to previous monitoring. FRB 20201124A is currently the best example of this as it was seen to repeat actively after years of non-detection in CHIME/FRB monitoring of the sky (Lanman et al. 2021). On the other hand, continued monitoring will place increasingly stringent constraints on the repetition rate of apparent one-off FRBs. For example, some apparently one-off FRBs may be associated with rare neutron star activity like the magnetar giant flares, which could potentially only recur once in decades for any individual source.

5.3 Higher (and lower!) time resolutions and wider bandwidths

Observed FRB timescales extend over 8 orders of magnitude from ~ 60 ns to ~ 3 s. Nonetheless, there are still orders of magnitude to explore in the time dimension. Future experiments and surveys should endeavor to push the envelope to search for both 'ultra-fast radio bursts' (uFRBs; $\Delta t < 10 \,\mu$ s) and 'not-so-fast radio bursts' (nsFRBs; $\Delta t > 100 \,\text{ms}$).

Nyquist-limited data can provide ~ 1 ns time resolution and can establish stronger observational links to phenomena seen from the young Crab pulsar (Hankins et al. 2016) and 'Crab twin' PSR J0540–6919 (Geyer et al. 2021) as well as the much older millisecond pulsars, like PSR B1937+21 and PSR B1821–24A, that emit giant pulses (Johnston and Romani 2004). These short timescales may also reveal new sub-populations of FRB sources and provide new avenues for using FRBs as astrophysical and cosmological probes. To avoid scattering from the Galactic foreground, this must be done at relatively high radio frequencies (> 2 GHz) and/or at high Galactic latitude (Nimmo et al. 2021b). At comparably long timescales of > 100 ms, fast imaging searches will provide enhanced sensitivity compared to beam-formed techniques, since they provide a more stringent spatial filter.

While wide-band single-pixel feeds, and multi-band/multi-telescope campaigns, have better characterised the instantaneous spectra of FRBs (Kumar et al. 2021a), there is still much to be explored: e.g., whether the broadband nature of FRBs correlates with their energy or other burst properties (Hewitt et al. 2021; Metzger et al. 2022). Such observations are also critical to determine whether the observed spectra are dominated by intrinsic or extrinsic effects. Multi-telescope simultaneous observations from tens of MHz to several GHz (or more) can map the burst width and spectral variations to determine whether these are consistent with scattering and scintillation, or demonstrably unrelated to propagation effects.

To date, there have been few attempts to detect FRBs at radio frequencies > 3 GHz (Michilli et al. 2018; Gajjar et al. 2018), but such efforts should increase since they provide access to the shortest observable timescales and because the Crab pulsar demonstrates that a single source can produce remarkably different burst properties in different radio frequency bands (Hankins et al. 2016). Identifying FRBs at high frequencies can be challenging because the short dispersive delay makes it harder to distinguish from radio frequency interference and higher frequency observations are restricted to small fields of view. Such observations can best be done using multiple geographically separated telescopes to verify the astrophysical nature of any detected events.

5.4 A much larger host galaxy sample

With close to two dozen FRB hosts known, it has become apparent that FRBs can be found in a wide range of galaxy types with different total stellar mass, metallicity and star-formation rate (Heintz et al. 2020; Mannings et al. 2021; Bhandari et al. 2022). A much larger sample is needed, however, to look for preferences to certain galaxy types, which will also inform the possibility of FRB sub-populations with distinct physical origins. Thus far, no FRB has been found coincident with a starburst galaxy, but perhaps some exceptionally young, energetic and active sources can be found in such environments. Searches of nearby starburst galaxies, like M82, should continue since young and nearby FRBs may provide important multi-wavelength detections or constraints. Here too, higher radio frequencies may be needed to peer into the depths of star forming regions where young FRBs may live.

With a large (> 100-1000) sample of host galaxies, the statistical properties of the local environments and host DM contribution will also be better known. This is important for understanding how 'cleanly' FRBs can serve as cosmological probes (Macquart et al. 2020). It may be the case that some FRBs are good probes of the IGM and CGM, while others are better probes of their local environment or reside in dense massive halos (Rafiei-Ravandi et al. 2021; Niu et al. 2021).

5.5 Zooming-in on the local environments of nearby FRBs

In terms of characterising the local environments of FRBs, milliarcsecond localisations via VLBI only have added value, compared to \sim arcsecond localisations, for relatively nearby ($z \leq 0.2$) sources where the host galaxy can be well resolved through photometry and spectroscopy by 8-m class ground-based facilities, or by *Hubble*. Exceptionally nearby FRBs (within 100 Mpc) are more rare (Bhardwaj et al. 2021a, b) but increasing the known sample to a few dozen will provide a major step in comparing local environments. What fraction of FRBs are found in globular clusters (Kirsten et al. 2022), what is their distribution with respect to local star forming regions (Tendulkar et al. 2021), and how many have compact persistent radio (or multi-wavelength) counterparts (Chatterjee et al. 2017; Marcote et al. 2017; Niu et al. 2021; Law et al. 2022)? Within the next 5 years, the 39-m European Extremely Large Telescope (E-ELT) will provide angular resolution

that surpasses that of *Hubble* by an order of magnitude. Coupled with its enormous collecting area, this may allow us to associate some FRBs with stellar companions in a binary system, a plausible scenario given the periodic activity of some repeaters (CHIME/FRB Collaboration et al. 2020a). The imminent launch of the long anticipated *James Webb Space Telescope* will provide another avenue for deep characterisation of FRB local environments.

5.6 Targeted observations of potential FRB sites

Linking FRBs to other known types of astrophysical sources and events can greatly inform their nature (and vice versa). Targeted observations of recent (superluminous) supernova and long GRB sites may eventually lead to the discovery of ultrayoung FRBs observed just after birth, if formed in such scenarios (Eftekhari et al. 2019; Marcote et al. 2019). We should also be targeting the population of 'wandering' black holes in dwarf galaxies (Reines et al. 2020), since some of these compact persistent radio sources may actually be related to repeating FRBs as opposed to AGN-like activity (Eftekhari et al. 2020; Law et al. 2022).

Automated, low-latency follow-up as soon as possible after a transient event (Anderson et al. 2021) may reveal bursts from a central engine that later collapses to a black hole. Co-observing, or buffered data from low-frequency radio telescopes (where the large dispersive delay offers the opportunity to capture the signal later), will detect or constrain prompt coherent radio emission from such events. As the fields of view, and rapid, triggered repointing capabilities of radio telescopes increase, we may also find prompt FRB-like emission from cataclysmic events such as supernovae (SNe), tidal disruption events (TDEs), short/long GRBs, and gravitational wave (GW) events.

Targeted observations of magnetars, ULXs, microquasars, gamma-ray binaries, etc., may also yield important connections (Sridhar et al. 2021). Triggered observations are needed to catch these sources during active states; high-cadence monitoring is necessarily to find rare (but bright) events like the MJy-ms event from SGR 1935 + 2154 (CHIME/FRB Collaboration et al. 2020b; Bochenek et al. 2020). Because bright bursts are typically rare, and commonly occurring bursts are typically faint, a tiered approach, using multiple instruments with different trade-offs between sensitivity and on-sky time is needed. CHIME/FRB provides daily monitoring of the northern hemisphere, but with only ~ 10 min integration in the main beams. This can be complemented by low-sensitivity arrays, like STARE2 and the proposed GRex, that are observing (close to) the whole sky simultaneously (Connor et al. 2021), as well as high-cadence observations of known sources using 25-m class radio telescopes (Kirsten et al. 2022). The Galactic centre and bulge deserve particular attention; high-cadence X-ray monitoring has demonstrated the scientific potential of this approach (Degenaar and Wijnands 2010).

5.7 Multi-wavelength and multi-messenger connections

Thus far, extragalactic FRBs have appeared quiet at other wavelengths (Scholz et al. 2017, 2020) and via other messengers (Aartsen et al. 2020). It is possible that the

distances to FRBs are simply too large for there to be detectable multi-wavelength counterparts, given the sensitivities of existing telescopes observing above the radio band. We have only scratched the surface, however, since most multi-telescope studies have targeted repeaters and prompt observation of one-off FRBs is particularly challenging. Future FRB search machines would benefit from dedicated optical and high-energy instruments simultaneously observing the same field of view.

Assuming a scenario where FRBs originate from neutron star magnetospheres, Lyutikov and Lorimer (2016) consider what electromagnetic counterparts might accompany them. In the case of flares associated with magnetospheric reconfigurations, contemporaneous bursts at other wavelengths, and/or an afterglow may be detectable. They argue that a short GRB-like burst, a millisecond-duration optical flash, and/or a high-energy afterglow are the most promising scenarios to pursue observationally. Radio interferometers like ASKAP that can both discover and localise one-off FRBs, can also place limits on precursor and afterglow radio emission (Bhandari et al. 2020).

5.8 Linking to other observed radio phenomena

We may also come to a deeper understanding of FRBs by studying potentially related source types and emission processes. Though they have been studied for over a half century, there is still no broad consensus on the mechanism(s) by which radio pulsars produce their emission. Nonetheless, advanced numerical simulations are providing new insights into pulsar emission and how neutron star magnetospheres can create electromagnetic phenomena in general (Philippov et al. 2020). Similar simulations focusing specifically on reproducing the phenomenology and much higher luminosities of FRBs are needed.

At the same time, we continue to discover new emission phenomena from Galactic pulsars and magnetars (Bij et al. 2021; Lower et al. 2021). High-cadence observations of pulsar single pulses may reveal new phenomena that also give insight into FRBs. Wide-field FRB machines like CHIME/FRB, and high-sensitivity, high-cadence pulsar observations with MeerKAT can elucidate this. High-time-resolution studies of giant pulses from young pulsars and millisecond pulsars deserve increased attention in the context of understanding FRB emission. Lastly, continued studies of short-timescale radio emission from the Sun, active/ flare stars, and (exo)planets are likely to reveal new phenomena and may provide interesting analogies for understanding FRBs.

6 Future prospects

In this update to our 2019 review, we have focused on recent observational highlights in the rapidly evolving study of FRBs. These observations shed light on new aspects of the FRB phenomenon, constrain theoretical models from new angles, and show early promise for using FRBs as astrophysical and cosmological probes. As with our previous review, we anticipate that many elements of the summary

presented here will fall rapidly out of date. This underscores the rapid rate of progress that is being made in the field!

Many aspects of the FRB phenomenon remain to be explored. Clear areas for progress identified while writing this review include: expanded searches for FRBs at high (> 2 GHz) and low (< 300 MHz) radio frequencies; higher time and frequency resolution exploration of burst and sub-burst morphology; and searches for periodic activity in a larger sample of regularly repeating sources. The future also holds promise at other wavelengths, including: the search for X-ray and optical counterparts associated with FRBs; deep optical imaging of host galaxies and local environments; rapid triggering of follow-up telescopes through FRB VOEvents; and coordinated campaigns with other facilities for targeting periodically active repeaters.

Existing radio facilities ramping up their search efforts provide complementary views of the FRB phenomenon: e.g., from the shallow, wide-field efforts of STARE2 (Bochenek et al. 2020) to the pinpoint precision of the EVN (Marcote et al. 2020) and the CHIME/FRB Outriggers (Leung et al. 2021). A large sample of FRBs from telescopes around the world searching at different radio frequencies, sensitivities, time resolutions, and fields of view will offer more insight into the menagerie of FRB properties. Future facilities such as CHORD, DSA-2000, and the SKA are expected to build on these successes in the coming decade.

The future is indeed (radio) bright. As with our previous review, we conclude with our predictions for the state of the field five years from now.

6.1 Predictions for 2027

6.1.1 EP

Looking back at my predictions from our previous review, it is easy to remember the state of the field at that time; the discovery space felt wide open for surprises. Some of my predictions have already come true-FRBs over many decades of radio frequency, FRBs in nearby (\sim Mpc) galaxies, a large population from wide-field arrays. Some predictions have yet to be realised-a high-redshift host, a better understanding of FRB polarisation-and some of the most exciting results from the past few years surprised us all, like the dazzlingly bright burst from SGR 1935+2154. In the next \sim 5 years I predict we will see more FRB-like radio behavior from Galactic magnetars and establish a firm FRB-magnetar connection for at least a subset of the FRB population. I predict we will have over 100 host galaxies through the efforts of ASKAP, and other precision interferometers with the sample increasingly dominated by the tens of host galaxies per year from CHIME/ FRB Outriggers. I predict that we will see more FRBs at low ($\sim 100 \text{ MHz}$) radio frequencies and we will also see FRBs at high (≥ 10 GHz) frequencies, if we look for them. I predict that we will identify two distinct populations-FRBs that repeat and FRBs that do not-and morphology will be an important predictor of an FRB source's probability of repeating. I am hopeful that a small sample of sources in nearby galaxies will give us insight into the environment, activity level, and multiwavelength emission of FRBs that can be extended to our understanding of sources at greater distances. As before, I predict that our vibrant and diverse community will continue to grow and benefit from the expertise of observers and theorists from a wide range of astrophysical backgrounds. I look forward to seeing how right or wrong these predictions are found to be, and I also look forward to the next big surprises these curious sources have to offer us!

6.1.2 JWTH

Re-reading my predictions from the original version of our review in 2019, I can see that many of these things have come to pass, already in the last 2 years! This speaks volumes about the rate at which the field is progressing. I should have been more ambitious and wilder in my predictions. But there have also been many discoveries that we did not foresee at the time of our original review—like periodic activity in repeaters and a globular cluster host for one nearby repeater. Most likely the safest prediction to make, moving forward, is that there are more surprises to come. As hoped, we have now detected (sub-)microsecond structure in FRBs. This has only been possible, so far, in follow-up observations of repeaters. I predict that in the next 5 years, we will start blindly detecting 'ultra-fast radio bursts' (uFRBs) in searches that employ high radio frequencies and semi-coherent dedispersion trials. In a more general sense, I think that the transient phase space will continue to be filled-in on the shortest observable timescales, and for the rarest forms of astrophysical events. Conversely, I also think that there are great prospects for uncovering a population of 'not-so-fast radio bursts' (nsFRBs) with durations of 100 ms to several seconds. Clusters in the short-duration transient phase space might hint at distinct populations, but given that some neutron stars (e.g., SGR 1935 + 2154) can produce radio bursts spanning many orders of magnitude in timescale and luminosity, this will require additional contextual information to justify any such groupings. Going more out on a limb, I predict that we will not detect prompt X-ray or gamma-ray counterparts to extragalactic¹¹ FRBs (or vice-versa) within the next 5 years-though I do hold more hope for the detection of prompt optical flashes. By targeting the sites of known astrophysical explosions (various flavours of supernovae and kilonovae), I predict that we will directly link a longer lived, repeating FRB source to the event that created the central engine.

6.1.3 DRL

As we finalise this review, there are a number of exciting results emerging and it is clear that the CHIME/FRB sample and other experiments are going to guarantee a number of surprises in the coming 5 years. I am gratified my 2019 prediction, from our original review, that only 1% of all FRBs will show repeats is not too far off! At the time of writing, about 4% of the CHIME/FRB sample repeats. I predict this fraction will go down further as the survey runs out of repeating sources to find down to its flux limit. My prediction of 3000 FRBs by 2024 looks like it will easily

¹¹ The Galactic magnetar SGR 1935+2154 suggests that we should see this for extremely nearby sources, however.

be reached at the current pace of discoveries. With the plans for CHIME/FRB outrigger stations now well underway, and progress at many other sites, there are now very good reasons to be optimistic about getting a large number (perhaps 1000) robustly associated galaxies with FRBs over the next five years. For me, one of the most interesting of the current results are the morphological studies now being provided by the first CHIME/FRB catalogue. The clearly distinct classes emerging from this sample indicate to me strong evidence in favor of multiple source populations. We are clearly just scraping the surface right now, but I will boldly predict that a single source population for FRBs will no longer be viable by the middle of this decade. I am optimistic that prompt electromagnetic counterparts will soon be observed for some FRBs in the form of optical flashes. Spurred on by Bing Zhang, I also dare to dream of an association between an FRB and a gravitational wave source.

Acknowledgements The authors would like to dedicate this review to the late J.-P. Macquart, an esteemed friend, colleague, and mentor. Thank you, J.-P., for your insights and boundless enthusiasm for all things FRB-related, and beyond. We thank Bridget Anderson, Anya Bilous, Joeri van Leeuwen, Kenzie Nimmo, Leon Oostrum, Inés Pastor-Marazuela, and Kendrick Smith for their feedback on drafts of this review. Bing Zhang, Jonathan Katz, Julian Muñoz, Daniele Michilli, Sandro Mereghetti, Shami Chatterjee and Mark Snelders provided much useful feedback on our initially submitted version of the manuscript. We additionally thank the two anonymous referees who improved the quality and clarity of the manuscript. EP is supported by a Dutch Research Council (NWO) Veni Fellowship. JWTH is supported by an NWO Vici grant ('AstroFlash'; VI.C.192.045). DRL acknowledges support from the Research Corporation for Scientific Advancement and the National Science Foundation through award AAG-1616042.

Open Access This article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons licence, and indicate if changes were made. The images or other third party material in this article are included in the article's Creative Commons licence, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the article's Creative Commons licence and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. To view a copy of this licence, visit http:// creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/.

References

- Aartsen MG, Ackermann M, Adams J, Aguilar JA, Ahlers M, Ahrens M, Alispach C, Andeen K, Anderson T, Ansseau I et al (2020) A search for MeV to TeV neutrinos from fast radio bursts with IceCube. ApJ 890(2):111. https://doi.org/10.3847/1538-4357/ab564b. arXiv:1908.09997 [astroph.HE]
- Aggarwal K, Agarwal D, Lewis EF, Anna-Thomas R, Tremblay JC, Burke-Spolaor S, McLaughlin MA, Lorimer DR (2021) Comprehensive analysis of a dense sample of FRB 121102 bursts. ApJ 922(2):115. https://doi.org/10.3847/1538-4357/ac2577. arXiv:2107.05658 [astro-ph.HE]
- Anderson GE, Hancock PJ, Rowlinson A, Sokolowski M, Williams A, Tian J, Miller-Jones JCA, Hurley-Walker N, Bannister KW, Bell ME, James CW, Kaplan DL, Murphy T, Tingay SJ, Meyers BW, Johnston-Hollitt M, Wayth RB (2021) Murchison widefield array rapid-response observations of the

short GRB 180805A. PASA 38:e026. https://doi.org/10.1017/pasa.2021.15. arXiv:2104.14758 [as-tro-ph.HE]

- Arcus WR, Macquart JP, Sammons MW, James CW, Ekers RD (2021) The fast radio burst dispersion measure distribution. MNRAS 501(4):5319–5329. https://doi.org/10.1093/mnras/staa3948. arXiv: 2012.15051 [astro-ph.CO]
- Armstrong JW, Cordes JM, Rickett BJ (1981) Density power spectrum in the local interstellar medium. Nature 291(5816):561–564. https://doi.org/10.1038/291561a0
- Bassa CG, Tendulkar SP, Adams EAK, Maddox N, Bogdanov S, Bower GC, Burke-Spolaor S, Butler BJ, Chatterjee S, Cordes JM, Hessels JWT, Kaspi VM, Law CJ, Marcote B, Paragi Z, Ransom SM, Scholz P, Spitler LG, van Langevelde HJ (2017) FRB 121102 is coincident with a star-forming region in its Host Galaxy. ApJ 843(1):L8. https://doi.org/10.3847/2041-8213/aa7a0c. arXiv:1705. 07698 [astro-ph.HE]
- Bellm EC, Kulkarni SR, Graham MJ, Dekany R, Smith RM, Riddle R, Masci FJ, Helou G, Prince TA, Adams SM, Barbarino C, Barlow T, Bauer J, Beck R, Belicki J, Biswas R, Blagorodnova N, Bodewits D, Bolin B, Brinnel V, Brooke T, Bue B, Bulla M, Burruss R, Cenko SB, Chang CK, Connolly A, Coughlin M, Cromer J, Cunningham V, De K, Delacroix A, Desai V, Duev DA, Eadie G. Farnham TL, Feenev M, Feindt U, Flvnn D, Franckowiak A, Frederick S, Fremling C, Gal-Yam A, Gezari S, Giomi M, Goldstein DA, Golkhou VZ, Goobar A, Groom S, Hacopians E, Hale D, Henning J, Ho AYO, Hover D, Howell J, Hung T, Huppenkothen D, Imel D, Ip WH, Ivezić Ž, Jackson E, Jones L, Juric M, Kasliwal MM, Kaspi S, Kaye S, Kelley MSP, Kowalski M, Kramer E, Kupfer T, Landry W, Laher RR, Lee CD, Lin HW, Lin ZY, Lunnan R, Giomi M, Mahabal A, Mao P, Miller AA, Monkewitz S, Murphy P, Ngeow CC, Nordin J, Nugent P, Ofek E, Patterson MT, Penprase B, Porter M, Rauch L, Rebbapragada U, Reiley D, Rigault M, Rodriguez H, van Roestel J, Rusholme B, van Santen J, Schulze S, Shupe DL, Singer LP, Soumagnac MT, Stein R, Surace J, Sollerman J, Szkody P, Taddia F, Terek S, Van Sistine A, van Velzen S, Vestrand WT, Walters R, Ward C, Ye QZ, Yu PC, Yan L, Zolkower J (2019) The Zwicky transient facility: system overview, performance, and first results. PASP 131(995):018002. https://doi.org/10.1088/1538-3873/aaecbe. arXiv:1902.01932 [astro-ph.IM]
- Beniamini P, Kumar P (2020) What does FRB light-curve variability tell us about the emission mechanism? MNRAS 498(1):651–664. https://doi.org/10.1093/mnras/staa2489. arXiv:2007.07265 [astro-ph.HE]
- Beniamini P, Kumar P, Ma X, Quataert E (2021) Exploring the epoch of hydrogen reionization using FRBs. MNRAS 502(4):5134–5146. https://doi.org/10.1093/mnras/stab309. arXiv:2011.11643 [astro-ph.CO]
- Bhandari S, Flynn C (2021) Probing the universe with fast radio bursts. Universe 7(4):85. https://doi.org/ 10.3390/universe7040085
- Bhandari S, Bannister KW, Lenc E, Cho H, Ekers R, Day CK, Deller AT, Flynn C, James CW, Macquart JP, Mahony EK, Marnoch L, Moss VA, Phillips C, Prochaska JX, Qiu H, Ryder SD, Shannon RM, Tejos N, Wong OI (2020) Limits on precursor and afterglow radio emission from a fast radio burst in a star-forming galaxy. ApJ 901(2):L20. https://doi.org/10.3847/2041-8213/abb462. arXiv:2008. 12488 [astro-ph.HE]
- Bhandari S, Sadler EM, Prochaska JX, Simha S, Ryder SD, Marnoch L, Bannister KW, Macquart JP, Flynn C, Shannon RM, Tejos N, Corro-Guerra F, Day CK, Deller AT, Ekers R, Lopez S, Mahony EK, Nuñez C, Phillips C (2020) The host galaxies and progenitors of fast radio bursts localized with the Australian square kilometre array pathfinder. ApJ 895(2):L37. https://doi.org/10.3847/2041-8213/ab672e. arXiv:2005.13160 [astro-ph.GA]
- Bhandari S, Heintz KE, Aggarwal K, Marnoch L, Day CK, Sydnor J, Burke-Spolaor S, Law CJ, Xavier Prochaska J, Tejos N, Bannister KW, Butler BJ, Deller AT, Ekers RD, Flynn C, Fong Wf, James CW, Lazio TJW, Luo R, Mahony EK, Ryder SD, Sadler EM, Shannon RM, Han J, Lee K, Zhang B (2022) Characterizing the fast radio burst host galaxy population and its connection to transients in the local and extragalactic universe. AJ 163(2):69. https://doi.org/10.3847/1538-3881/ac3aec. arXiv: 2108.01282 [astro-ph.HE]
- Bhardwaj M, Gaensler BM, Kaspi VM, Landecker TL, Mckinven R, Michilli D, Pleunis Z, Tendulkar SP, Andersen BC, Boyle PJ, Cassanelli T, Chawla P, Cook A, Dobbs M, Fonseca E, Kaczmarek J, Leung C, Masui K, Mnchmeyer M, Ng C, Rafiei-Ravandi M, Scholz P, Shin K, Smith KM, Stairs IH, Zwaniga AV (2021) A nearby repeating fast radio burst in the direction of M81. ApJ 910(2):L18. https://doi.org/10.3847/2041-8213/abeaa6. arXiv:2103.01295 [astro-ph.HE]

- Bhardwaj M, Kirichenko AY, Michilli D, Mayya YD, Kaspi VM, Gaensler BM, Rahman M, Tendulkar SP, Fonseca E, Josephy A, Leung C, Merryfield M, Petroff E, Pleunis Z, Sanghavi P, Scholz P, Shin K, Smith KM, Stairs IH (2021) A local universe host for the repeating fast radio burst FRB 20181030A. ApJ 919(2):L24. https://doi.org/10.3847/2041-8213/ac223b. arXiv:2108.12122 [astro-ph.HE]
- Bij A, Lin HH, Li D, van Kerkwijk MH, Pen UL, Lu W, Main R, Peterson JB, Quine B, Vanderlinde K (2021) Kinematics of Crab giant pulses. ApJ 920(1):38. https://doi.org/10.3847/1538-4357/ac1589. arXiv:2105.08851 [astro-ph.HE]
- Blandford RD, Narayan R (1992) Cosmological applications of gravitational lensing. ARA&A 30:311–358. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.astro.30.1.311
- Bloemen S, Groot P, Woudt P, Klein Wolt M, McBride V, Nelemans G, Körding E, Pretorius ML, Roelfsema R, Bettonvil F, Balster H, Bakker R, Dolron P, van Elteren A, Elswijk E, Engels A, Fender R, Fokker M, de Haan M, Hagoort K, de Hoog J, ter Horst R, van der Kevie G, Kozłowski S, Kragt J, Lech G, Le Poole R, Lesman D, Morren J, Navarro R, Paalberends WJ, Paterson K, Pawłaszek R, Pessemier W, Raskin G, Rutten H, Scheers B, Schuil M, Sybilski PW (2016) MeerLICHT and BlackGEM: custom-built telescopes to detect faint optical transients. In: Hall HJ, Gilmozzi R, Marshall HK (eds) Ground-based and Airborne Telescopes VI. Proc. SPIE, vol 9906. p 990664. https://doi.org/10.1117/12.2232522
- Bochenek CD, Ravi V, Belov KV, Hallinan G, Kocz J, Kulkarni SR, McKenna DL (2020) A fast radio burst associated with a Galactic magnetar. Nature 587(7832):59–62. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-020-2872-x. arXiv:2005.10828 [astro-ph.HE]
- Bochenek CD, Ravi V, Dong D (2021) Localized fast radio bursts are consistent with magnetar progenitors formed in core-collapse supernovae. ApJ 907(2):L31. https://doi.org/10.3847/2041-8213/abd634. arXiv:2009.13030 [astro-ph.HE]
- Caleb M, Flynn C, Stappers BW (2019) Constraining the era of helium reionization using fast radio bursts. MNRAS 485(2):2281–2286. https://doi.org/10.1093/mnras/stz571. arXiv:1902.06981 [astroph.HE]
- Caleb M, Stappers BW, Rajwade K, Flynn C (2019) Are all fast radio bursts repeating sources? MNRAS 484(4):5500–5508. https://doi.org/10.1093/mnras/stz386. arXiv:1902.00272 [astro-ph.HE]
- Chatterjee S (2021) Fast radio bursts. Astron Geophys 62(1):1.29-1.35. https://doi.org/10.1093/astrogeo/ atab043
- Chatterjee S, Law CJ, Wharton RS, Burke-Spolaor S, Hessels JWT, Bower GC, Cordes JM, Tendulkar SP, Bassa CG, Demorest P, Butler BJ, Seymour A, Scholz P, Abruzzo MW, Bogdanov S, Kaspi VM, Keimpema A, Lazio TJW, Marcote B, McLaughlin MA, Paragi Z, Ransom SM, Rupen M, Spitler LG, van Langevelde HJ (2017) A direct localization of a fast radio burst and its host. Nature 541(7635):58–61. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature20797. arXiv:1701.01098 [astro-ph.HE]
- Chawla P, Andersen BC, Bhardwaj M, Fonseca E, Josephy A, Kaspi VM, Michilli D, Pleunis Z, Bandura KM, Bassa CG, Boyle PJ, Brar C, Cassanelli T, Cubranic D, Dobbs M, Dong FQ, Gaensler BM, Good DC, Hessels JWT, Landecker TL, Leung C, Li DZ, Lin HH, Masui K, Mckinven R, Mena-Parra J, Merryfield M, Meyers BW, Naidu A, Ng C, Patel C, Rafiei-Ravandi M, Rahman M, Sanghavi P, Scholz P, Shin K, Smith KM, Stairs IH, Tendulkar SP, Vanderlinde K (2020) Detection of repeating FRB 180916.J0158+65 down to frequencies of 300 MHz. ApJ 896(2):L41. https://doi.org/10.3847/2041-8213/ab96bf. arXiv:2004.02862 [astro-ph.HE]
- Chawla P, Kaspi VM, Ransom SM, Bhardwaj M, Boyle PJ, Breitman D, Cassanelli T, Cubranic D, Dong FQ, Fonseca E, Gaensler BM, Giri U, Josephy A, Kaczmarek JF, Leung C, Masui KW, Mena-Parra J, Merryfield M, Michilli D, Münchmeyer M, Ng C, Patel C, Pearlman AB, Petroff E, Pleunis Z, Rahman M, Sanghavi P, Shin K, Smith KM, Stairs I, Tendulkar SP (2021) Modeling Fast Radio Burst Dispersion and Scattering Properties in the First CHIME/FRB Catalog. arXiv e-prints arXiv: 2107.10858 [astro-ph.HE]
- Chen X, Shu Y, Zheng W, Li G (2021) FRBs lensed by point masses I. Lens mass estimation for doubly imaged FRBs. ApJ 912(2):134. https://doi.org/10.3847/1538-4357/abf119. arXiv:2105.05868 [astro-ph.GA]
- CHIME/FRB Collaboration, Amiri M, Bandura K, Berger P, Bhardwaj M, Boyce MM, Boyle PJ, Brar C, Burhanpurkar M, Chawla P, Chowdhury J, Cliche JF, Cranmer MD, Cubranic D, Deng M, Denman N, Dobbs M, Fandino M, Fonseca E, Gaensler BM, Giri U, Gilbert AJ, Good DC, Guliani S, Halpern M, Hinshaw G, Höfer C, Josephy A, Kaspi VM, Landecker TL, Lang D, Liao H, Masui KW, Mena-Parra J, Naidu A, Newburgh LB, Ng C, Patel C, Pen UL, Pinsonneault-Marotte T, Pleunis Z, Rafiei Ravandi M, Ransom SM, Renard A, Scholz P, Sigurdson K, Siegel SR, Smith KM, Stairs IH,

Tendulkar SP, Vanderlinde K, Wiebe DV (2018) The CHIME Fast Radio Burst Project: System Overview. ApJ 863(1):48. https://doi.org/10.3847/1538-4357/aad188. arXiv:1803.11235 [astro-ph.IM]

- CHIME/FRB Collaboration, Amiri M, Andersen BC, Bandura KM, Bhardwaj M, Boyle PJ, Brar C, Chawla P, Chen T, Cliche JF, Cubranic D, Deng M, Denman NT, Dobbs M, Dong FQ, Fandino M, Fonseca E, Gaensler BM, Giri U, Good DC, Halpern M, Hessels JWT, Hill AS, Höfer C, Josephy A, Kania JW, Karuppusamy R, Kaspi VM, Keimpema A, Kirsten F, Landecker TL, Lang DA, Leung C, Li DZ, Lin HH, Marcote B, Masui KW, McKinven R, Mena-Parra J, Merryfield M, Michilli D, Milutinovic N, Mirhosseini A, Naidu A, Newburgh LB, Ng C, Nimmo K, Paragi Z, Patel C, Pen UL, Pinsonneault-Marotte T, Pleunis Z, Rafiei-Ravandi M, Rahman M, Ransom SM, Renard A, Sanghavi P, Scholz P, Shaw JR, Shin K, Siegel SR, Singh S, Smegal RJ, Smith KM, Stairs IH, Tendulkar SP, Tretyakov I, Vanderlinde K, Wang H, Wang X, Wulf D, Yadav P, Zwaniga AV (2020) Periodic activity from a fast radio burst source. Nature 582(7812):351–355. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/s41586-020-2398-2. arXiv:2001.10275 [astro-ph.HE]
- CHIME/FRB Collaboration, Andersen BC, Bandura KM, Bhardwaj M, Bij A, Boyce MM, Boyle PJ, Brar C, Cassanelli T, Chawla P, Chen T, Cliche JF, Cook A, Cubranic D, Curtin AP, Denman NT, Dobbs M, Dong FQ, Fandino M, Fonseca E, Gaensler BM, Giri U, Good DC, Halpern M, Hill AS, Hinshaw GF, Höfer C, Josephy A, Kania JW, Kaspi VM, Landecker TL, Leung C, Li DZ, Lin HH, Masui KW, McKinven R, Mena-Parra J, Merryfield M, Meyers BW, Michilli D, Milutinovic N, Mirhosseini A, Münchmeyer M, Naidu A, Newburgh LB, Ng C, Patel C, Pen UL, Pinsonneault-Marotte T, Pleunis Z, Quine BM, Rafiei-Ravandi M, Rahman M, Ransom SM, Renard A, Sanghavi P, Scholz P, Shaw JR, Shin K, Siegel SR, Singh S, Smegal RJ, Smith KM, Stairs IH, Tan CM, Tendulkar SP, Tretyakov I, Vanderlinde K, Wang H, Wulf D, Zwaniga AV (2020) A bright millisecond-duration radio burst from a Galactic magnetar. Nature 587(7832):54–58. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-020-2863-y. arXiv:2005.10324 [astro-ph.HE]
- CHIME/FRB Collaboration, Andersen BC, Bandura K, Bhardwaj M, Boyle PJ, Brar C, Breitman D, Cassanelli T, Chatterjee S, Chawla P, Cliche JF, Cubranic D, Curtin AP, Deng M, Dobbs M, Dong FA, Fonseca E, Gaensler BM, Giri U, Good DC, Hill AS, Josephy A, Kaczmarek JF, Kader Z, Kania J, Kaspi VM, Leung C, Li DZ, Lin HH, Masui KW, Mckinven R, Mena-Parra J, Merryfield M, Meyers BW, Michilli D, Naidu A, Newburgh L, Ng C, Ordog A, Patel C, Pearlman AB, Pen UL, Petroff E, Pleunis Z, Rafiei-Ravandi M, Rahman M, Ransom S, Renard A, Sanghavi P, Scholz P, Shaw JR, Shin K, Siegel SR, Singh S, Smith K, Stairs I, Tan CM, Tendulkar SP, Vanderlinde K, Wiebe DV, Wulf D, Zwaniga A (2021) Sub-second periodicity in a fast radio burst. arXiv e-prints arXiv:2107.08463 [astro-ph.HE]
- CHIME/FRB Collaboration, Amiri M, Andersen BC, Bandura K, Berger S, Bhardwaj M, Boyce MM, Boyle PJ, Brar C, Breitman D, Cassanelli T, Chawla P, Chen T, Cliche JF, Cook A, Cubranic D, Curtin AP, Deng M, Dobbs M, (Adam) Dong F, Eadie G, Fandino M, Fonseca E, Gaensler BM, Giri U, Good DC, Halpern M, Hill AS, Hinshaw G, Josephy A, Kaczmarek JF, Kader Z, Kania JW, Kaspi VM, Landecker TL, Lang D, Leung C, Li D, Lin HH, Masui KW, McKinven R, Mena-Parra J, Merryfield M, Meyers BW, Michilli D, Milutinovic N, Mirhosseini A, Münchmeyer M, Naidu A, Newburgh L, Ng C, Patel C, Pen UL, Petroff E, Pinsonneault-Marotte T, Pleunis Z, Rafiei-Ravandi M, Rahman M, Ransom SM, Renard A, Sanghavi P, Scholz P, Shaw JR, Shin K, Siegel SR, Sikora AE, Singh S, Smith KM, Stairs I, Tan CM, Tendulkar SP, Vanderlinde K, Wang H, Wulf D, Zwaniga AV (2021) The first CHIME/FRB fast radio burst catalog. ApJS 257(2):59. https://doi.org/ 10.3847/1538-4365/ac33ab. arXiv:2106.04352 [astro-ph.HE]
- Cho H, Macquart JP, Shannon RM, Deller AT, Morrison IS, Ekers RD, Bannister KW, Farah W, Qiu H, Sammons MW, Bailes M, Bhandari S, Day CK, James CW, Phillips CJ, Prochaska JX, Tuthill J (2020) Spectropolarimetric analysis of FRB 181112 at microsecond resolution: implications for fast radio burst emission mechanism. ApJ 891(2):L38. https://doi.org/10.3847/2041-8213/ab7824. arXiv:2002.12539 [astro-ph.HE]
- Connor L, Shila KA, Kulkarni SR, Flygare J, Hallinan G, Li D, Lu W, Ravi V, Weinreb S (2021) Galactic radio explorer: an all-sky monitor for bright radio bursts. PASP 133(1025):075001. https://doi.org/ 10.1088/1538-3873/ac0bcc. arXiv:2101.09905 [astro-ph.HE]
- Cordes JM, Chatterjee S (2019) Fast radio bursts: an extragalactic enigma. ARA&A 57:417–465. https:// doi.org/10.1146/annurev-astro-091918-104501. arXiv:1906.05878 [astro-ph.HE]
- Cordes JM, Wasserman I, Hessels JWT, Lazio TJW, Chatterjee S, Wharton RS (2017) Lensing of fast radio bursts by plasma structures in host galaxies. ApJ 842(1):35. https://doi.org/10.3847/1538-4357/aa74da. arXiv:1703.06580 [astro-ph.HE]

- Cruces M, Spitler LG, Scholz P, Lynch R, Seymour A, Hessels JWT, Gouiffés C, Hilmarsson GH, Kramer M, Munjal S (2021) Repeating behaviour of FRB 121102: periodicity, waiting times, and energy distribution. MNRAS 500(1):448–463. https://doi.org/10.1093/mnras/staa3223. arXiv:2008. 03461 [astro-ph.HE]
- Day CK, Deller AT, Shannon RM, Qiu H, Bannister KW, Bhandari S, Ekers R, Flynn C, James CW, Macquart JP, Mahony EK, Phillips CJ, Prochaska JX (2020) High time resolution and polarization properties of ASKAP-localized fast radio bursts. MNRAS 497(3):3335–3350. https://doi.org/10. 1093/mnras/staa2138. arXiv:2005.13162 [astro-ph.HE]
- Degenaar N, Wijnands R (2010) A four-year baseline Swift study of enigmatic X-ray transients located near the Galactic center. A&A 524:A69. https://doi.org/10.1051/0004-6361/201015322. arXiv:1007. 0249 [astro-ph.HE]
- Deng W, Zhang B (2014) Cosmological implications of fast radio burst/gamma-ray burst associations. ApJ 783(2):L35. https://doi.org/10.1088/2041-8205/783/2/L35. arXiv:1401.0059 [astro-ph.HE]
- Dubus G (2013) Gamma-ray binaries and related systems. A&A Rev. 21:64. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00159-013-0064-5. arXiv:1307.7083 [astro-ph.HE]
- Eftekhari T, Berger E, Margalit B, Blanchard PK, Patton L, Demorest P, Williams PKG, Chatterjee S, Cordes JM, Lunnan R, Metzger BD, Nicholl M (2019) A radio source coincident with the superluminous supernova PTF10hgi: evidence for a central engine and an analog of the repeating FRB 121102? ApJ 876(1):L10. https://doi.org/10.3847/2041-8213/ab18a5. arXiv:1901.10479 [astro-ph.HE]
- Eftekhari T, Berger E, Margalit B, Metzger BD, Williams PKG (2020) Wandering massive black holes or analogs of the first repeating fast radio burst? ApJ 895(2):98. https://doi.org/10.3847/1538-4357/ ab9015. arXiv:2001.02688 [astro-ph.HE]
- Farah W, Flynn C, Bailes M, Jameson A, Bannister KW, Barr ED, Bateman T, Bhandari S, Caleb M, Campbell-Wilson D, Chang SW, Deller A, Green AJ, Hunstead R, Jankowski F, Keane E, Macquart JP, Möller A, Onken CA, Osłowski S, Parthasarathy A, Plant K, Ravi V, Shannon RM, Tucker BE, Venkatraman Krishnan V, Wolf C (2018) FRB microstructure revealed by the real-time detection of FRB170827. MNRAS 478(1):1209–1217. https://doi.org/10.1093/mnras/sty1122. arXiv:1803.05697 [astro-ph.HE]
- Farah W, Pollak AW, Siemion APV, Antonio F, Schoultz S, Hickish J, Maddalena R, DeBoer D, Diamond B, Tarter J, Welch J, Koumrian T, Shumaker C, Masters M, Fleming M, Singh G (2021) A bright double-peaked radio burst from FRB20201124A detected with the Allen Telescope Array. Astron Telegram 14676:1
- Fialkov A, Loeb A (2016) Constraining the CMB optical depth through the dispersion measure of cosmological radio transients. JCAP 5:004. https://doi.org/10.1088/1475-7516/2016/05/004. arXiv: 1602.08130 [astro-ph.CO]
- Fong Wf, Dong Y, Leja J, Bhandari S, Day CK, Deller AT, Kumar P, Prochaska JX, Scott DR, Bannister KW, Eftekhari T, Gordon AC, Heintz KE, James CW, Kilpatrick CD, Mahony EK, Rouco Escorial A, Ryder SD, Shannon RM, Tejos N (2021) Chronicling the host galaxy properties of the remarkable repeating FRB 20201124A. ApJ 919(2):L23. https://doi.org/10.3847/2041-8213/ac242b. arXiv:2106.11993 [astro-ph.GA]
- Fonseca E, Andersen BC, Bhardwaj M, Chawla P, Good DC, Josephy A, Kaspi VM, Masui KW, Mckinven R, Michilli D, Pleunis Z, Shin K, Tendulkar SP, Bandura KM, Boyle PJ, Brar C, Cassanelli T, Cubranic D, Dobbs M, Dong FQ, Gaensler BM, Hinshaw G, Landecker TL, Leung C, Li DZ, Lin HH, Mena-Parra J, Merryfield M, Naidu A, Ng C, Patel C, Pen U, Rafiei-Ravandi M, Rahman M, Ransom SM, Scholz P, Smith KM, Stairs IH, Vanderlinde K, Yadav P, Zwaniga AV (2020) Nine new repeating fast radio burst sources from CHIME/FRB. ApJ 891(1):L6. https://doi. org/10.3847/2041-8213/ab7208. arXiv:2001.03595 [astro-ph.HE]
- Gajjar V, Siemion APV, Price DC, Law CJ, Michilli D, Hessels JWT, Chatterjee S, Archibald AM, Bower GC, Brinkman C, Burke-Spolaor S, Cordes JM, Croft S, Enriquez JE, Foster G, Gizani N, Hellbourg G, Isaacson H, Kaspi VM, Lazio TJW, Lebofsky M, Lynch RS, MacMahon D, McLaughlin MA, Ransom SM, Scholz P, Seymour A, Spitler LG, Tendulkar SP, Werthimer D, Zhang YG (2018) Highest frequency detection of FRB 121102 at 4–8 GHz using the breakthrough listen digital backend at the Green Bank Telescope. ApJ 863(1):2. https://doi.org/10.3847/1538-4357/aad005. arXiv:1804.04101 [astro-ph.HE]
- Gardenier DW, van Leeuwen J, Connor L, Petroff E (2019) Synthesising the intrinsic FRB population using frbpoppy. A&A 632:A125. https://doi.org/10.1051/0004-6361/201936404. arXiv:1910.08365 [astro-ph.HE]

- Gardenier DW, Connor L, van Leeuwen J, Oostrum LC, Petroff E (2021) Synthesising the repeating FRB population using frbpoppy. A&A 647:A30. https://doi.org/10.1051/0004-6361/202039626. arXiv: 2012.02460 [astro-ph.HE]
- Geyer M, Serylak M, Abbate F, Bailes M, Buchner S, Chilufya J, Johnston S, Karastergiou A, Main R, van Straten W, Shamohammadi M (2021) The thousand-pulsar-array programme on MeerKAT - III. Giant pulse characteristics of PSR J0540-6919. MNRAS 505(3):4468–4482. https://doi.org/10.1093/ mnras/stab1501. arXiv:2105.09096 [astro-ph.HE]
- Ginzburg VL (1973) Possibility of determining intergalactic gas density by radio observations of flares of remote sources. Nature 246(5433):415. https://doi.org/10.1038/246415a0
- Gourdji K, Michilli D, Spitler LG, Hessels JWT, Seymour A, Cordes JM, Chatterjee S (2019) A sample of low-energy bursts from FRB 121102. ApJ 877(2):L19. https://doi.org/10.3847/2041-8213/ab1f8a. arXiv:1903.02249 [astro-ph.HE]
- Gourdji K, Rowlinson A, Wijers RAMJ, Goldstein A (2020) Constraining a neutron star merger origin for localized fast radio bursts. MNRAS 497(3):3131–3141. https://doi.org/10.1093/mnras/staa2128. arXiv:2003.02706 [astro-ph.HE]
- Hagstotz S, Reischke R, Lilow R (2022) A new measurement of the Hubble constant using Fast Radio Bursts. MNRAS https://doi.org/10.1093/mnras/stac077. arXiv:2104.04538 [astro-ph.CO]
- Hallinan G, Ravi V, Weinreb S, Kocz J, Huang Y, Woody DP, Lamb J, D'Addario L, Catha M, Law C, Kulkarni SR, Phinney ES, Eastwood MW, Bouman K, McLaughlin M, Ransom S, Siemens X, Cordes J, Lynch R, Kaplan D, Brazier A, Bhatnagar S, Myers S, Walter F, Gaensler B (2019) The DSA-2000—a radio survey camera. Bull AAS 51:255. arXiv:1907.07648 [astro-ph.IM]
- Hankins TH, Eilek JA, Jones G (2016) The Crab pulsar at centimeter wavelengths. II. Single pulses. ApJ 833(1):47. https://doi.org/10.3847/1538-4357/833/1/47. arXiv:1608.08881 [astro-ph.HE]
- Heintz KE, Prochaska JX, Simha S, Platts E, Wf Fong, Tejos N, Ryder SD, Aggerwal K, Bhandari S, Day CK, Deller AT, Kilpatrick CD, Law CJ, Macquart JP, Mannings A, Marnoch LJ, Sadler EM, Shannon RM (2020) Host galaxy properties and offset distributions of fast radio bursts: implications for their progenitors. ApJ 903(2):152. https://doi.org/10.3847/1538-4357/abb6fb. arXiv:2009.10747 [astro-ph.GA]
- Herrmann W (2021) Extremely bright pulse from FRB20201124A observed with the 25-m Stockert Radio Telescope. Astron Telegram 14556:1
- Hessels JWT (2021) Fast radio bursts 2021. Nat Astron 5:1098–1099. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41550-021-01536-4
- Hessels JWT, Spitler LG, Seymour AD, Cordes JM, Michilli D, Lynch RS, Gourdji K, Archibald AM, Bassa CG, Bower GC, Chatterjee S, Connor L, Crawford F, Deneva JS, Gajjar V, Kaspi VM, Keimpema A, Law CJ, Marcote B, McLaughlin MA, Paragi Z, Petroff E, Ransom SM, Scholz P, Stappers BW, Tendulkar SP (2019) FRB 121102 bursts show complex time-frequency structure. ApJ 876(2):L23. https://doi.org/10.3847/2041-8213/ab13ae. arXiv:1811.10748 [astro-ph.HE]
- Hewitt DM, Snelders MP, Hessels JWT, Nimmo K, Jahns JN, Spitler LG, Gourdji K, Hilmarsson GH, Michilli D, Ould-Boukattine OS, Scholz P, Seymour AD (2021) Arecibo observations of a burst storm from FRB 20121102A in 2016. arXiv e-prints arXiv:2111.11282 [astro-ph.HE]
- Hilmarsson GH, Michilli D, Spitler LG, Wharton RS, Demorest P, Desvignes G, Gourdji K, Hackstein S, Hessels JWT, Nimmo K, Seymour AD, Kramer M, Mckinven R (2021) Rotation measure evolution of the repeating fast radio burst source FRB 121102. ApJ 908(1):L10. https://doi.org/10.3847/2041-8213/abdec0. arXiv:2009.12135 [astro-ph.HE]
- Hilmarsson GH, Spitler LG, Main RA, Li DZ (2021) Polarization properties of FRB 20201124A from detections with the Effelsberg 100-m radio telescope. MNRAS 508(4):5354–5361. https://doi.org/ 10.1093/mnras/stab2936. arXiv:2107.12892 [astro-ph.HE]
- James CW, Prochaska JX, Macquart JP, North-Hickey FO, Bannister KW, Dunning A (2022) The fast radio burst population evolves, consistent with the star formation rate. MNRAS 510(1):L18–L23. https://doi.org/10.1093/mnrasl/slab117. arXiv:2101.07998 [astro-ph.HE]
- James CW, Prochaska JX, Macquart JP, North-Hickey FO, Bannister KW, Dunning A (2022) The z-DM distribution of fast radio bursts. MNRAS 509(4):4775–4802. https://doi.org/10.1093/mnras/ stab3051. arXiv:2101.08005 [astro-ph.HE]
- Johnston S, Romani RW (2004) Giant Pulses A Brief Review. In: Camilo F, Gaensler BM (eds) Young Neutron Stars and Their Environments. IAU Symposium, vol 218. Astronomical Society of the Pacific, San Francisco, p 315
- Keane EF (2020) Fast radio burst 2020. Nat Astron 4:841–842. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41550-020-1204-2

- Keane EF, Johnston S, Bhandari S, Barr E, Bhat NDR, Burgay M, Caleb M, Flynn C, Jameson A, Kramer M, Petroff E, Possenti A, van Straten W, Bailes M, Burke-Spolaor S, Eatough RP, Stappers BW, Totani T, Honma M, Furusawa H, Hattori T, Morokuma T, Niino Y, Sugai H, Terai T, Tominaga N, Yamasaki S, Yasuda N, Allen R, Cooke J, Jencson J, Kasliwal MM, Kaplan DL, Tingay SJ, Williams A, Wayth R, Chandra P, Perrodin D, Berezina M, Mickaliger M, Bassa C (2016) The host galaxy of a fast radio burst. Nature 530(7591):453–456. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature17140. arXiv: 1602.07477 [astro-ph.HE]
- Kirsten F, Marcote B, Nimmo K, Hessels JWT, Bhardwaj M, Tendulkar SP, Keimpema A, Yang J, Snelders MP, Scholz P, Pearlman AB, Law CJ, Peters WM, Giroletti M, Paragi Z, Bassa C, Hewitt DM, Bach U, Bezrukovs V, Burgay M, Buttaccio ST, Conway JE, Corongiu A, Feiler R, Forssén O, Gawroński MP, Karuppusamy R, Kharinov MA, Lindqvist M, Maccaferri G, Melnikov A, Ould-Boukattine OS, Possenti A, Surcis G, Wang N, Yuan J, Aggarwal K, Anna-Thomas R, Bower GC, Blaauw R, Burke-Spolaor S, Cassanelli T, Clarke TE, Fonseca E, Gaensler BM, Gopinath A, Kaspi VM, Kassim N, Lazio TJW, Leung C, Li DZ, Lin HH, Masui KW, Mckinven R, Michilli D, Mikhailov A, Ng C, Orbidans A, Pen UL, Petroff E, Rahman M, Ransom SM, Shin K, Smith KM, Stairs IH, Vlemmings W (2022) A repeating fast radio burst source in a globular cluster. Nature 602:585–589. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-021-04354-w. arXiv:2105.11445 [astro-ph.HE]
- Kirsten F, Ould-Boukattine OS, Nimmo K, Hessels JWT, Yang J, Gawronski M, Snelders MP, Feiler R, Marcote B, Forssen O (2021a) Two bright bursts from FRB 20201124A with the Onsala 25-m telescope at 1.4 GHz, with no simultaneous emission detected at 330 MHz with Westerbork 25-m. Astron Telegram 14605:1
- Kirsten F, Snelders MP, Jenkins M, Nimmo K, van den Eijnden J, Hessels JWT, Gawroński MP, Yang J (2021b) Detection of two bright radio bursts from magnetar SGR 1935 + 2154. Nat Astron 5:414–422. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41550-020-01246-3. arXiv:2007.05101 [astro-ph.HE]
- Kremer K, Piro AL, Li D (2021) Dynamical Formation Channels for Fast Radio Bursts in Globular Clusters. ApJ 917(1):L11. https://doi.org/10.3847/2041-8213/ac13a0. arXiv:2107.03394 [astroph.HE]
- Kumar P, Lu W, Bhattacharya M (2017) Fast radio burst source properties and curvature radiation model. MNRAS 468(3):2726–2739. https://doi.org/10.1093/mnras/stx665. arXiv:1703.06139 [astro-ph.HE]
- Kumar P, Shannon RM, Flynn C, Osłowski S, Bhandari S, Day CK, Deller AT, Farah W, Kaczmarek JF, Kerr M, Phillips C, Price DC, Qiu H, Thyagarajan N (2021) Extremely band-limited repetition from a fast radio burst source. MNRAS 500(2):2525–2531. https://doi.org/10.1093/mnras/staa3436. arXiv:2009.01214 [astro-ph.HE]
- Kumar P, Shannon RM, Lower ME, Bhandari S, Deller AT, Flynn C, Keane EF (2021b) Circularly polarized radio emission from the repeating fast radio burst source FRB 20201124A. arXiv e-prints arXiv:2109.11535 [astro-ph.HE]
- Lanman AE, Andersen BC, Chawla P, Josephy A, Noble G, Kaspi VM, Bandura K, Bhardwaj M, Boyle PJ, Brar C, Breitman D, Cassanelli T, Dong F, Fonseca E, Gaensler BM, Good D, Kaczmarek J, Leung C, Masui KW, Meyers BW, Ng C, Patel C, Pearlman AB, Petroff E, Pleunis Z, Rafiei-Ravandi M, Rahman M, Sanghavi P, Scholz P, Shin K, Stairs I, Tendulkar S, Zwaniga A (2021) A sudden period of high activity from repeating Fast Radio Burst 20201124A. arXiv e-prints arXiv: 2109.09254 [astro-ph.HE]
- Law CJ, Butler BJ, Prochaska JX, Zackay B, Burke-Spolaor S, Mannings A, Tejos N, Josephy A, Andersen B, Chawla P, Heintz KE, Aggarwal K, Bower GC, Demorest PB, Kilpatrick CD, Lazio TJW, Linford J, Mckinven R, Tendulkar S, Simha S (2020) A distant fast radio burst associated with its host galaxy by the very large array. ApJ 899(2):161. https://doi.org/10.3847/1538-4357/aba4ac. arXiv:2007.02155 [astro-ph.HE]
- Law CJ, Connor L, Aggarwal K (2022) On the fast radio burst and persistent radio source populations. ApJ 927:55. https://doi.org/10.3847/1538-4357/ac4c42. arXiv:2110.15323 [astro-ph.HE]
- Leung C, Mena-Parra J, Masui K, Bandura K, Bhardwaj M, Boyle PJ, Brar C, Bruneault M, Cassanelli T, Cubranic D, Kaczmarek JF, Kaspi V, Landecker T, Michilli D, Milutinovic N, Patel C, Pleunis Z, Rahman M, Renard A, Sanghavi P, Stairs IH, Scholz P, Vanderlinde K, [CHIME/FRB Collaboration] (2021) A Synoptic VLBI Technique for Localizing Nonrepeating Fast Radio Bursts with CHIME/FRB. AJ 161(2):81. https://doi.org/10.3847/1538-3881/abd174. arXiv:2008.11738 [astro-ph.IM]
- Levin L, Lyne AG, Desvignes G, Eatough RP, Karuppusamy R, Kramer M, Mickaliger M, Stappers BW, Weltevrede P (2019) Spin frequency evolution and pulse profile variations of the recently re-

activated radio magnetar XTE J1810-197. MNRAS 488(4):5251-5258. https://doi.org/10.1093/ mnras/stz2074. arXiv:1903.02660 [astro-ph.HE]

- Levin Y, Beloborodov AM, Bransgrove A (2020) Precessing flaring magnetar as a source of repeating FRB 180916.J0158+65. ApJ 895(2):L30. https://doi.org/10.3847/2041-8213/ab8c4c. arXiv:2002. 04595 [astro-ph.HE]
- Levkov DG, Panin AG, Tkachev II (2020) Propagation effects in the FRB 20121102A spectra. arXiv: 2010.15145 [astro-ph.HE]
- Li C, Li L (2014) Constraining fast radio burst progenitors with gravitational lensing. Sci Chin Phys Mech Astron 57(7):1390–1394. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11433-014-5465-6. arXiv:1403.7873 [astro-ph.HE]
- Li D, Wang P, Zhu WW, Zhang B, Zhang XX, Duan R, Zhang YK, Feng Y, Tang NY, Chatterjee S, Cordes JM, Cruces M, Dai S, Gajjar V, Hobbs G, Jin C, Kramer M, Lorimer DR, Miao CC, Niu CH, Niu JR, Pan ZC, Qian L, Spitler L, Werthimer D, Zhang GQ, Wang FY, Xie XY, Yue YL, Zhang L, Zhi QJ, Zhu Y (2021) A bimodal burst energy distribution of a repeating fast radio burst source. Nature 598(7880):267–271. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-021-03878-5. arXiv:2107.08205 [astroph.HE]
- Li Y, Zhang B (2020) A comparative study of host galaxy properties between fast radio bursts and stellar transients. ApJ 899(1):L6. https://doi.org/10.3847/2041-8213/aba907. arXiv:2005.02371 [astroph.HE]
- Li ZX, Gao H, Ding XH, Wang GJ, Zhang B (2018) Strongly lensed repeating fast radio bursts as precision probes of the universe. Nat Commun 9:3833. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-018-06303-0. arXiv:1708.06357 [astro-ph.CO]
- Lin L, Zhang CF, Wang P, Gao H, Guan X, Han JL, Jiang JC, Jiang P, Lee KJ, Li D, Men YP, Miao CC, Niu CH, Niu JR, Sun C, Wang BJ, Wang ZL, Xu H, Xu JL, Xu JW, Yang YH, Yang YP, Yu W, Zhang B, Zhang BB, Zhou DJ, Zhu WW, Castro-Tirado AJ, Dai ZG, Ge MY, Hu YD, Li CK, Li Y, Li Z, Liang EW, Jia SM, Querel R, Shao L, Wang FY, Wang XG, Wu XF, Xiong SL, Xu RX, Yang YS, Zhang GQ, Zhang SN, Zheng TC, Zou JH (2020) No pulsed radio emission during a bursting phase of a Galactic magnetar. Nature 587(7832):63–65. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-020-2839-y. arXiv:2005.11479 [astro-ph.HE]
- Liu B, Li Z, Gao H, Zhu ZH (2019) Prospects of strongly lensed repeating fast radio bursts: complementary constraints on dark energy evolution. Phys Rev D 99(12):123517. https://doi.org/10. 1103/PhysRevD.99.123517. arXiv:1907.10488 [astro-ph.CO]
- Lorimer DR, Kramer M (2012) Handbook of pulsar astronomy. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK
- Lorimer DR, Bailes M, McLaughlin MA, Narkevic DJ, Crawford F (2007) A bright millisecond radio burst of extragalactic origin. Science 318(5851):777. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1147532. arXiv:0709.4301 [astro-ph]
- Lower ME, Johnston S, Shannon RM, Bailes M, Camilo F (2021) The dynamic magnetosphere of Swift J1818.0-1607. MNRAS 502(1):127–139. https://doi.org/10.1093/mnras/staa3789. arXiv:2011.12463 [astro-ph.HE]
- Lu W, Kumar P, Zhang B (2020) A unified picture of Galactic and cosmological fast radio bursts. MNRAS 498(1):1397–1405. https://doi.org/10.1093/mnras/staa2450. arXiv:2005.06736 [astroph.HE]
- Lu W, Beniamini P, Kumar P (2022) Implications of a rapidly varying FRB in a globular cluster of M81. MNRAS 510(2):1867–1879. https://doi.org/10.1093/mnras/stab3500. arXiv:2107.04059 [astroph.HE]
- Luo R, Wang BJ, Men YP, Zhang CF, Jiang JC, Xu H, Wang WY, Lee KJ, Han JL, Zhang B, Caballero RN, Chen MZ, Chen XL, Gan HQ, Guo YJ, Hao LF, Huang YX, Jiang P, Li H, Li J, Li ZX, Luo JT, Pan J, Pei X, Qian L, Sun JH, Wang M, Wang N, Wen ZG, Xu RX, Xu YH, Yan J, Yan WM, Yu DJ, Yuan JP, Zhang SB, Zhu Y (2020) Diverse polarization angle swings from a repeating fast radio burst source. Nature 586(7831):693–696. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-020-2827-2. arXiv:2011. 00171 [astro-ph.HE]
- Lyutikov M (2021) Coherent emission in pulsars, magnetars, and fast radio bursts: reconnection-driven free electron laser. ApJ 922(2):166. https://doi.org/10.3847/1538-4357/ac1b32. arXiv:2102.07010 [astro-ph.HE]
- Lyutikov M, Lorimer DR (2016) How else can we detect fast radio bursts? ApJ 824(2):L18. https://doi. org/10.3847/2041-8205/824/2/L18. arXiv:1605.01468 [astro-ph.HE]

- Lyutikov M, Popov S (2020) Fast Radio Bursts from reconnection events in magnetar magnetospheres. arXiv e-prints arXiv:2005.05093 [astro-ph.HE]
- Lyutikov M, Barkov MV, Giannios D (2020) FRB periodicity: mild pulsars in tight O/B-star binaries. ApJ 893(2):L39. https://doi.org/10.3847/2041-8213/ab87a4. arXiv:2002.01920 [astro-ph.HE]
- Macquart JP, Prochaska JX, McQuinn M, Bannister KW, Bhandari S, Day CK, Deller AT, Ekers RD, James CW, Marnoch L, Osłowski S, Phillips C, Ryder SD, Scott DR, Shannon RM, Tejos N (2020) A census of baryons in the Universe from localized fast radio bursts. Nature 581(7809):391–395. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-020-2300-2. arXiv:2005.13161 [astro-ph.CO]
- Majid WA, Pearlman AB, Nimmo K, Hessels JWT, Prince TA, Naudet CJ, Kocz J, Horiuchi S (2020) A dual-band radio observation of FRB 121102 with the deep space network and the detection of multiple bursts. ApJ 897(1):L4. https://doi.org/10.3847/2041-8213/ab9a4a. arXiv:2004.06845 [astro-ph.HE]
- Majid WA, Pearlman AB, Prince TA, Wharton RS, Naudet CJ, Bansal K, Connor L, Bhardwaj M, Tendulkar SP (2021) A bright fast radio burst from FRB 20200120E with sub-100 nanosecond structure. ApJ 919(1):L6. https://doi.org/10.3847/2041-8213/ac1921. arXiv:2105.10987 [astroph.HE]
- Mannings AG, Wf Fong, Simha S, Prochaska JX, Rafelski M, Kilpatrick CD, Tejos N, Heintz KE, Bannister KW, Bhandari S, Day CK, Deller AT, Ryder SD, Shannon RM, Tendulkar SP (2021) A high-resolution view of fast radio burst host environments. ApJ 917(2):75. https://doi.org/10.3847/ 1538-4357/abff56. arXiv:2012.11617 [astro-ph.GA]
- Marcote B, Paragi Z, Hessels JWT, Keimpema A, van Langevelde HJ, Huang Y, Bassa CG, Bogdanov S, Bower GC, Burke-Spolaor S, Butler BJ, Campbell RM, Chatterjee S, Cordes JM, Demorest P, Garrett MA, Ghosh T, Kaspi VM, Law CJ, Lazio TJW, McLaughlin MA, Ransom SM, Salter CJ, Scholz P, Seymour A, Siemion A, Spitler LG, Tendulkar SP, Wharton RS (2017) The repeating fast radio Burst FRB 121102 as seen on milliarcsecond angular scales. ApJ 834(2):L8. https://doi.org/10. 3847/2041-8213/834/2/L8. arXiv:1701.01099 [astro-ph.HE]
- Marcote B, Nimmo K, Salafia OS, Paragi Z, Hessels JWT, Petroff E, Karuppusamy R (2019) Resolving the decades-long transient FIRST J141918.9+394036: an orphan long gamma-ray burst or a young magnetar nebula? ApJ 876(1):L14. https://doi.org/10.3847/2041-8213/ab1aad. arXiv:1902.06731 [astro-ph.HE]
- Marcote B, Nimmo K, Hessels JWT, Tendulkar SP, Bassa CG, Paragi Z, Keimpema A, Bhardwaj M, Karuppusamy R, Kaspi VM, Law CJ, Michilli D, Aggarwal K, Andersen B, Archibald AM, Bandura K, Bower GC, Boyle PJ, Brar C, Burke-Spolaor S, Butler BJ, Cassanelli T, Chawla P, Demorest P, Dobbs M, Fonseca E, Giri U, Good DC, Gourdji K, Josephy A, Kirichenko AY, Kirsten F, Landecker TL, Lang D, Lazio TJW, Li DZ, Lin HH, Linford JD, Masui K, Mena-Parra J, Naidu A, Ng C, Patel C, Pen UL, Pleunis Z, Rafiei-Ravandi M, Rahman M, Renard A, Scholz P, Siegel SR, Smith KM, Stairs IH, Vanderlinde K, Zwaniga AV (2020) A repeating fast radio burst source localized to a nearby spiral galaxy. Nature 577(7789):190–194. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-019-1866-z. arXiv:2001.02222 [astro-ph.HE]
- Margalit B, Berger E, Metzger BD (2019) Fast radio bursts from magnetars born in binary neutron star mergers and accretion induced collapse. ApJ 886(2):110. https://doi.org/10.3847/1538-4357/ab4c31. arXiv:1907.00016 [astro-ph.HE]
- Margalit B, Metzger BD, Sironi L (2020) Constraints on the engines of fast radio bursts. MNRAS 494(4):4627–4644. https://doi.org/10.1093/mnras/staa1036. arXiv:1911.05765 [astro-ph.HE]
- McQuinn M (2014) Locating the "Missing" baryons with extragalactic dispersion measure estimates. ApJ 780(2):L33. https://doi.org/10.1088/2041-8205/780/2/L33. arXiv:1309.4451 [astro-ph.CO]
- Mereghetti S, Savchenko V, Ferrigno C, Götz D, Rigoselli M, Tiengo A, Bazzano A, Bozzo E, Coleiro A, Courvoisier TJL, Doyle M, Goldwurm A, Hanlon L, Jourdain E, von Kienlin A, Lutovinov A, Martin-Carrillo A, Molkov S, Natalucci L, Onori F, Panessa F, Rodi J, Rodriguez J, Sánchez-Fernández C, Sunyaev R, Ubertini P (2020) INTEGRAL discovery of a burst with associated radio emission from the magnetar SGR 1935+2154. ApJ 898(2):L29. https://doi.org/10.3847/2041-8213/ aba2cf. arXiv:2005.06335 [astro-ph.HE]
- Mereghetti S, Topinka M, Rigoselli M, Götz D (2021) INTEGRAL limits on past high-energy activity from FRB 20200120E in M81. ApJ 921(1):L3. https://doi.org/10.3847/2041-8213/ac2ee7. arXiv: 2110.05880 [astro-ph.HE]
- Metzger BD, Margalit B, Sironi L (2019) Fast radio bursts as synchrotron maser emission from decelerating relativistic blast waves. MNRAS 485(3):4091–4106. https://doi.org/10.1093/mnras/ stz700. arXiv:1902.01866 [astro-ph.HE]

- Metzger BD, Sridhar N, Margalit B, Beniamini P, Sironi L (2022) A toy model for the time-frequency structure of fast radio bursts: implications for the CHIME/FRB burst dichotomy. ApJ 925(2):135. https://doi.org/10.3847/1538-4357/ac3b4a. arXiv:2110.10738 [astro-ph.HE]
- Michilli D, Seymour A, Hessels JWT, Spitler LG, Gajjar V, Archibald AM, Bower GC, Chatterjee S, Cordes JM, Gourdji K, Heald GH, Kaspi VM, Law CJ, Sobey C, Adams EAK, Bassa CG, Bogdanov S, Brinkman C, Demorest P, Fernandez F, Hellbourg G, Lazio TJW, Lynch RS, Maddox N, Marcote B, McLaughlin MA, Paragi Z, Ransom SM, Scholz P, Siemion APV, Tendulkar SP, van Rooy P, Wharton RS, Whitlow D (2018) An extreme magneto-ionic environment associated with the fast radio burst source FRB 121102. Nature 553(7687):182–185. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature25149. arXiv:1801.03965 [astro-ph.HE]
- Miller MC, Yunes N (2019) The new frontier of gravitational waves. Nature 568(7753):469–476. https:// doi.org/10.1038/s41586-019-1129-z
- Muñoz JB, Loeb A (2018) Finding the missing baryons with fast radio bursts and Sunyaev–Zeldovich maps. Phys Rev D 98(10):103518. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevD.98.103518. arXiv:1809.04074 [astro-ph.CO]
- Muñoz JB, Kovetz ED, Dai L, Kamionkowski M (2016) Lensing of fast radio bursts as a probe of compact dark matter. Phys Rev Lett 117(9):091301. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.117. 091301. arXiv:1605.00008 [astro-ph.CO]
- Nimmo K, Hessels JWT, Keimpema A, Archibald AM, Cordes JM, Karuppusamy R, Kirsten F, Li DZ, Marcote B, Paragi Z (2021) Highly polarized microstructure from the repeating FRB 20180916B. Nat Astron 5:594–603. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41550-021-01321-3. arXiv:2010.05800 [astroph.HE]
- Nimmo K, Hessels JWT, Kirsten F, Keimpema A, Cordes JM, Snelders MP, Hewitt DM, Karuppusamy R, Archibald AM, Bezukovs V, Bhardwaj M, Blaauw R, Buttaccio ST, Cassanelli T, Conway JE, Corongiu A, Feiler R, Fonseca E, Forssen O, Gawronski M, Giroletti M, Kharinov MA, Leung C, Lindqvist M, Maccaferri G, Marcote B, Masui KW, Mckinven R, Melnikov A, Michilli D, Mikhailov A, Ng C, Orbidans A, Ould-Boukattine OS, Paragi Z, Pearlman AB, Petroff E, Rahman M, Scholz P, Shin K, Smith KM, Stairs IH, Surcis G, Tendulkar SP, Vlemmings W, Wang N, Yang J, Yuan J (2021b) Burst timescales and luminosities link young pulsars and fast radio bursts. arXiv e-prints arXiv:2105.11446 [astro-ph.HE]
- Nimmo K, Hewitt DM, Hessels JWT, Kirsten F, Marcote B, Bach U, Blaauw R, Burgay M, Corongiu A, Feiler R, Gawroński MP, Giroletti M, Karuppusamy R, Keimpema A, Kharinov MA, Lindqvist M, Maccaferri G, Melnikov A, Mikhailov A, Ould-Boukattine OS, Paragi Z, Pilia M, Possenti A, Snelders MP, Surcis G, Trudu M, Venturi T, Vlemmings W, Wang N, Yang J, Yuan J (2021c) Milliarcsecond localisation of the repeating FRB 20201124A. arXiv e-prints arXiv:2111.01600 [astro-ph.HE]
- Nir G, Ofek EO, Ben-Ami S, Segev N, Polishook D, Hershko O, Diner O, Manulis I, Zackay B, Gal-Yam A, Yaron O (2021) The Weizmann Fast Astronomical Survey Telescope (W-FAST): system overview. PASP 133(1025):075002. https://doi.org/10.1088/1538-3873/ac0da0. arXiv:2105.03436 [astro-ph.IM]
- Niu CH, Aggarwal K, Li D, Zhang X, Chatterjee S, Tsai CW, Yu W, Law CJ, Burke-Spolaor S, Cordes JM, Zhang YK, Ocker S, Yao JM, Wang P, Feng Y, Niino Y, Bochenek C, Cruces M, Connor L, Jiang JA, Dai S, Luo R, Li GD, Miao CC, Niu JR, Anna-Thomas R, Sydnor J, Stern D, Wang WY, Yuan M, Yue YL, Zhou DJ, Yan Z, Zhu WW, Zhang B (2021) A repeating FRB in a dense environment with a compact persistent radio source. arXiv e-prints arXiv:2110.07418 [astro-ph.HE]
- Nordvedt Jr K (1970) Solar system eotvos experiments. Icarus 12(1):91–100. https://doi.org/10.1016/ 0019-1035(70)90035-7
- Pagano L, Delouis JM, Mottet S, Puget JL, Vibert L (2020) Reionization optical depth determination from Planck HFI data with ten percent accuracy. A&A 635:A99. https://doi.org/10.1051/0004-6361/ 201936630. arXiv:1908.09856 [astro-ph.CO]
- Pastor-Marazuela I, Connor L, van Leeuwen J, Maan Y, ter Veen S, Bilous A, Oostrum L, Petroff E, Straal S, Vohl D, Attema J, Boersma OM, Kooistra E, van der Schuur D, Sclocco A, Smits R, Adams EAK, Adebahr B, de Blok WJG, Coolen AHWM, Damstra S, Dénes H, Hess KM, van der Hulst T, Hut B, Ivashina VM, Kutkin A, Loose GM, Lucero DM, Mika Á, Moss VA, Mulder H, Norden MJ, Oosterloo T, Orrú E, Ruiter M, Wijnholds SJ (2021) Chromatic periodic activity down to 120 megahertz in a fast radio burst. Nature 596(7873):505–508. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-021-03724-8. arXiv:2012.08348 [astro-ph.HE]

- Pearlman AB, Majid WA, Prince TA, Nimmo K, Hessels JWT, Naudet CJ, Kocz J (2020) Multiwavelength radio observations of two repeating fast radio burst sources: FRB 121102 and FRB 180916.J0158+65. ApJ 905(2):L27. https://doi.org/10.3847/2041-8213/abca31. arXiv:2009. 13559 [astro-ph.HE]
- Petroff E, Hessels JWT, Lorimer DR (2019) Fast radio bursts. A&A Rev 27:4. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00159-019-0116-6. arXiv:1904.07947 [astro-ph.HE]
- Philippov A, Timokhin A, Spitkovsky A (2020) Origin of pulsar radio emission. Phys Rev Lett. https:// doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.124.245101. arXiv:2001.02236 [astro-ph.HE]
- Pilia M, Burgay M, Possenti A, Ridolfi A, Gajjar V, Corongiu A, Perrodin D, Bernardi G, Naldi G, Pupillo G, Ambrosino F, Bianchi G, Burtovoi A, Casella P, Casentini C, Cecconi M, Ferrigno C, Fiori M, Gendreau KC, Ghedina A, Naletto G, Nicastro L, Ochner P, Palazzi E, Panessa F, Papitto A, Pittori C, Rea N, Castillo GAR, Savchenko V, Setti G, Tavani M, Trois A, Trudu M, Turatto M, Ursi A, Verrecchia F, Zampieri L (2020) The lowest-frequency fast radio bursts: Sardinia Radio Telescope detection of the periodic FRB 180916 at 328 MHz. ApJ 896(2):L40. https://doi.org/10. 3847/2041-8213/ab96c0. arXiv:2003.12748 [astro-ph.HE]
- Piro L, Bruni G, Troja E, O'Connor B, Panessa F, Ricci R, Zhang B, Burgay M, Dichiara S, Lee KJ, Lotti S, Niu JR, Pilia M, Possenti A, Trudu M, Xu H, Zhu WW, Kutyrev AS, Veilleux S (2021) The fast radio burst FRB 20201124A in a star-forming region: constraints to the progenitor and multiwavelength counterparts. A&A 656:L15. https://doi.org/10.1051/0004-6361/202141903. arXiv:2107.14339 [astro-ph.HE]
- Platts E, Weltman A, Walters A, Tendulkar SP, Gordin JEB, Kandhai S (2019) A living theory catalogue for fast radio bursts. Phys Rep 821:1–27. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physrep.2019.06.003. arXiv:1810. 05836 [astro-ph.HE]
- Planck Collaboration (2020) Planck 2018 results. VI. Cosmological parameters. A&A 641:A6. https://doi. org/10.1051/0004-6361/201833910. arXiv:1807.06209 [astro-ph.CO]
- Pleunis Z, Good DC, Kaspi VM, Mckinven R, Ransom SM, Scholz P, Bandura K, Bhardwaj M, Boyle PJ, Brar C, Cassanelli T, Chawla P, (Adam) Dong F, Fonseca E, Gaensler BM, Josephy A, Kaczmarek JF, Leung C, Lin HH, Masui KW, Mena-Parra J, Michilli D, Ng C, Patel C, Rafiei-Ravandi M, Rahman M, Sanghavi P, Shin K, Smith KM, Stairs IH, Tendulkar SP (2021) Fast Radio Burst Morphology in the First CHIME/FRB Catalog. ApJ 923(1):1. https://doi.org/10.3847/1538-4357/ ac33ac. arXiv:2106.04356 [astro-ph.HE]
- Pleunis Z, Michilli D, Bassa CG, Hessels JWT, Naidu A, Andersen BC, Chawla P, Fonseca E, Gopinath A, Kaspi VM, Kondratiev VI, Li DZ, Bhardwaj M, Boyle PJ, Brar C, Cassanelli T, Gupta Y, Josephy A, Karuppusamy R, Keimpema A, Kirsten F, Leung C, Marcote B, Masui KW, Mckinven R, Meyers BW, Ng C, Nimmo K, Paragi Z, Rahman M, Scholz P, Shin K, Smith KM, Stairs IH, Tendulkar SP (2021) LOFAR Detection of 110–188 MHz Emission and Frequency-dependent Activity from FRB 20180916B. ApJ 911(1):L3. https://doi.org/10.3847/2041-8213/abec72. arXiv: 2012.08372 [astro-ph.HE]
- Rafiei-Ravandi M, Smith KM, Li D, Masui KW, Josephy A, Dobbs M, Lang D, Bhardwaj M, Patel C, Bandura K, Berger S, Boyle PJ, Brar C, Breitman D, Cassanelli T, Chawla P, Adam Dong F, Fonseca E, Gaensler BM, Giri U, Good DC, Halpern M, Kaczmarek J, Kaspi VM, Leung C, Lin HH, Mena-Parra J, Meyers BW, Michilli D, Münchmeyer M, Ng C, Petroff E, Pleunis Z, Rahman M, Sanghavi P, Scholz P, Shin K, Stairs IH, Tendulkar SP, Vanderlinde K, Zwaniga A (2021) CHIME/ FRB catalog 1 results: statistical cross-correlations with large-scale structure. ApJ 922(1):42. https:// doi.org/10.3847/1538-4357/ac1dab. arXiv:2106.04354 [astro-ph.CO]
- Rajabi F, Chamma MA, Wyenberg CM, Mathews A, Houde M (2020) A simple relationship for the spectro-temporal structure of bursts from FRB 121102. MNRAS 498(4):4936–4942. https://doi.org/ 10.1093/mnras/staa2723. arXiv:2008.02395 [astro-ph.HE]
- Rajwade KM, Mickaliger MB, Stappers BW, Morello V, Agarwal D, Bassa CG, Breton RP, Caleb M, Karastergiou A, Keane EF, Lorimer DR (2020) Possible periodic activity in the repeating FRB 121102. MNRAS 495(4):3551–3558. https://doi.org/10.1093/mnras/staa1237. arXiv:2003.03596 [astro-ph.HE]
- Ravi V (2019) The prevalence of repeating fast radio bursts. Nat Astron 3:928–931. https://doi.org/10. 1038/s41550-019-0831-y. arXiv:1907.06619 [astro-ph.HE]
- Ravi V, Law CJ, Li D, Aggarwal K, Burke-Spolaor S, Connor L, Lazio TJW, Simard D, Somalwar J, Tendulkar SP (2021) The host galaxy and persistent radio counterpart of FRB 20201124A. arXiv e-prints arXiv:2106.09710 [astro-ph.HE]

- Reines AE, Condon JJ, Darling J, Greene JE (2020) A New Sample of (Wandering) Massive Black Holes in Dwarf Galaxies from High-resolution Radio Observations. ApJ 888(1):36. https://doi.org/10. 3847/1538-4357/ab4999. arXiv:1909.04670 [astro-ph.GA]
- Riess AG, Casertano S, Yuan W, Macri LM, Scolnic D (2019) Large Magellanic Cloud Cepheid Standards Provide a 1% Foundation for the Determination of the Hubble Constant and Stronger Evidence for Physics beyond ACDM. ApJ 876(1):85. https://doi.org/10.3847/1538-4357/ab1422. arXiv:1903.07603 [astro-ph.CO]
- Roberts OJ, Veres P, Baring MG, Briggs MS, Kouveliotou C, Bissaldi E, Younes G, Chastain SI, DeLaunay JJ, Huppenkothen D, Tohuvavohu A, Bhat PN, Göğüş E, van der Horst AJ, Kennea JA, Kocevski D, Linford JD, Guiriec S, Hamburg R, Wilson-Hodge CA, Burns E (2021) Rapid spectral variability of a giant flare from a magnetar in NGC 253. Nature 589(7841):207–210. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/s41586-020-03077-8. arXiv:2101.05146 [astro-ph.HE]
- Sana H, de Mink SE, de Koter A, Langer N, Evans CJ, Gieles M, Gosset E, Izzard RG, Le Bouquin JB, Schneider FRN (2012) Binary interaction dominates the evolution of massive stars. Science 337(6093):444. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1223344. arXiv:1207.6397 [astro-ph.SR]
- Schoen E, Leung C, Masui K, Michilli D, Chawla P, Pearlman AB, Shin K, Stock A, [CHIME/FRB Collaboration] (2021) Scintillation Timescales of Bright FRBs Detected by CHIME/FRB. Res Notes AAS 5(11):271. https://doi.org/10.3847/2515-5172/ac3af9. arXiv:2111.08753 [astro-ph.HE]
- Scholz P, Bogdanov S, Hessels JWT, Lynch RS, Spitler LG, Bassa CG, Bower GC, Burke-Spolaor S, Butler BJ, Chatterjee S, Cordes JM, Gourdji K, Kaspi VM, Law CJ, Marcote B, McLaughlin MA, Michilli D, Paragi Z, Ransom SM, Seymour A, Tendulkar SP, Wharton RS (2017) Simultaneous X-ray, Gamma-ray, and radio observations of the repeating fast radio burst FRB 121102. ApJ 846(1):80. https://doi.org/10.3847/1538-4357/aa8456. arXiv:1705.07824 [astro-ph.HE]
- Scholz P, Cook A, Cruces M, Hessels JWT, Kaspi VM, Majid WA, Naidu A, Pearlman AB, Spitler LG, Bandura KM, Bhardwaj M, Cassanelli T, Chawla P, Gaensler BM, Good DC, Josephy A, Karuppusamy R, Keimpema A, Kirichenko AY, Kirsten F, Kocz J, Leung C, Marcote B, Masui K, Mena-Parra J, Merryfield M, Michilli D, Naudet CJ, Nimmo K, Pleunis Z, Prince TA, Rafiei-Ravandi M, Rahman M, Shin K, Smith KM, Stairs IH, Tendulkar SP, Vanderlinde K (2020) Simultaneous X-Ray and Radio Observations of the Repeating Fast Radio Burst FRB ~ 180916.J0158+65. ApJ 901(2):165. https://doi.org/10.3847/1538-4357/abb1a8. arXiv:2004.06082 [astro-ph.HE]
- Shannon RM, Macquart JP, Bannister KW, Ekers RD, James CW, Osłowski S, Qiu H, Sammons M, Hotan AW, Voronkov MA, Beresford RJ, Brothers M, Brown AJ, Bunton JD, Chippendale AP, Haskins C, Leach M, Marquarding M, McConnell D, Pilawa MA, Sadler EM, Troup ER, Tuthill J, Whiting MT, Allison JR, Anderson CS, Bell ME, Collier JD, Gürkan G, Heald G, Riseley CJ (2018) The dispersion-brightness relation for fast radio bursts from a wide-field survey. Nature 562(7727):386–390. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-018-0588-y
- Spitler LG, Cordes JM, Hessels JWT, Lorimer DR, McLaughlin MA, Chatterjee S, Crawford F, Deneva JS, Kaspi VM, Wharton RS, Allen B, Bogdanov S, Brazier A, Camilo F, Freire PCC, Jenet FA, Karako-Argaman C, Knispel B, Lazarus P, Lee KJ, van Leeuwen J, Lynch R, Ransom SM, Scholz P, Siemens X, Stairs IH, Stovall K, Swiggum JK, Venkataraman A, Zhu WW, Aulbert C, Fehrmann H (2014) Fast radio burst discovered in the arecibo pulsar ALFA survey. ApJ 790(2):101. https://doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/790/2/101. arXiv:1404.2934 [astro-ph.HE]
- Spitler LG, Scholz P, Hessels JWT, Bogdanov S, Brazier A, Camilo F, Chatterjee S, Cordes JM, Crawford F, Deneva J, Ferdman RD, Freire PCC, Kaspi VM, Lazarus P, Lynch R, Madsen EC, McLaughlin MA, Patel C, Ransom SM, Seymour A, Stairs IH, Stappers BW, van Leeuwen J, Zhu WW (2016) A repeating fast radio burst. Nature 531(7593):202–205. https://doi.org/10.1038/ nature17168. arXiv:1603.00581 [astro-ph.HE]
- Sridhar N, Metzger BD, Beniamini P, Margalit B, Renzo M, Sironi L, Kovlakas K (2021) Periodic Fast Radio Bursts from Luminous X-ray Binaries. ApJ 917(1):13. https://doi.org/10.3847/1538-4357/ ac0140. arXiv:2102.06138 [astro-ph.HE]
- Svinkin D, Frederiks D, Hurley K, Aptekar R, Golenetskii S, Lysenko A, Ridnaia AV, Tsvetkova A, Ulanov M, Cline TL, Mitrofanov I, Golovin D, Kozyrev A, Litvak M, Sanin A, Goldstein A, Briggs MS, Wilson-Hodge C, von Kienlin A, Zhang XL, Rau A, Savchenko V, Bozzo E, Ferrigno C, Ubertini P, Bazzano A, Rodi JC, Barthelmy S, Cummings J, Krimm H, Palmer DM, Boynton W, Fellows CW, Harshman KP, Enos H, Starr R (2021) A bright γ-ray flare interpreted as a giant magnetar flare in NGC 253. Nature 589(7841):211–213. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-020-03076-9. arXiv:2101.05104 [astro-ph.HE]

- Tendulkar SP, Bassa CG, Cordes JM, Bower GC, Law CJ, Chatterjee S, Adams EAK, Bogdanov S, Burke-Spolaor S, Butler BJ, Demorest P, Hessels JWT, Kaspi VM, Lazio TJW, Maddox N, Marcote B, McLaughlin MA, Paragi Z, Ransom SM, Scholz P, Seymour A, Spitler LG, van Langevelde HJ, Wharton RS (2017) The Host Galaxy and Redshift of the Repeating Fast Radio Burst FRB 121102. ApJ 834(2):L7. https://doi.org/10.3847/2041-8213/834/2/L7. arXiv:1701.01100 [astro-ph.HE]
- Tendulkar SP, Gil de Paz A, Kirichenko AY, Hessels JWT, Bhardwaj M, Ávila F, Bassa C, Chawla P, Fonseca E, Kaspi VM, Keimpema A, Kirsten F, Lazio TJW, Marcote B, Masui K, Nimmo K, Paragi Z, Rahman M, Payá DR, Scholz P, Stairs I (2021) The 60 pc Environment of FRB 20180916B. ApJ 908(1):L12. https://doi.org/10.3847/2041-8213/abdb38. arXiv:2011.03257 [astro-ph.HE]
- Thornton D, Stappers B, Bailes M, Barsdell B, Bates S, Bhat NDR, Burgay M, Burke-Spolaor S, Champion DJ, Coster P, D'Amico N, Jameson A, Johnston S, Keith M, Kramer M, Levin L, Milia S, Ng C, Possenti A, van Straten W (2013) A Population of Fast Radio Bursts at Cosmological Distances. Science 341(6141):53–56. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1236789. arXiv:1307.1628 [astro-ph.HE]
- Tingay SJ, Kaplan DL (2016) Limits on Einstein's equivalence principle from the first localized fast radio burst FRB 150418. ApJ 820(2):L31. https://doi.org/10.3847/2041-8205/820/2/L31. arXiv:1602. 07643 [astro-ph.CO]
- Wada T, Ioka K, Zhang B (2021) Binary Comb Models for FRB 121102. ApJ 920(1):54. https://doi.org/ 10.3847/1538-4357/ac127a. arXiv:2105.14480 [astro-ph.HE]
- Wadiasingh Z, Chirenti C (2020) Fast radio burst trains from magnetar oscillations. ApJ 903(2):L38. https://doi.org/10.3847/2041-8213/abc562. arXiv:2006.16231 [astro-ph.HE]
- Walker CRH, Ma YZ, Breton RP (2020) Constraining the redshifts of unlocalised fast radio bursts. A&A 638:A37. https://doi.org/10.1051/0004-6361/201833157. arXiv:1804.01548 [astro-ph.HE]
- Walters A, Ma YZ, Sievers J, Weltman A (2019) Probing diffuse gas with fast radio bursts. Phys Rev D 100(10):103519. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevD.100.103519. arXiv:1909.02821 [astro-ph.CO]
- Wang D, Li Z, Zhang J (2020) Weak equivalence principle, swampland and H₀ tension with fast single radio bursts FRB 180924 and FRB 190523. Phys Dark Universe 29:100571. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.dark.2020.100571. arXiv:1907.02838 [astro-ph.CO]
- Waxman E (2017) On the origin of fast radio bursts (FRBs). ApJ 842(1):34. https://doi.org/10.3847/1538-4357/aa713e. arXiv:1703.06723 [astro-ph.HE]
- Wei JJ, Gao H, Wu XF, Mészáros P (2015) Testing Einstein's equivalence principle with fast radio bursts. Phys Rev Lett 115(26):261101. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.115.261101. arXiv:1512.07670 [astro-ph.HE]
- Wu Q, Yu H, Wang FY (2020) A new method to measure hubble parameter H(z) using fast radio bursts. ApJ 895(1):33. https://doi.org/10.3847/1538-4357/ab88d2. arXiv:2004.12649 [astro-ph.CO]
- Wu XF, Zhang SB, Gao H, Wei JJ, Zou YC, Lei WH, Zhang B, Dai ZG, Mészáros P (2016) Constraints on the photon mass with fast radio bursts. ApJ 822(1):L15. https://doi.org/10.3847/2041-8205/822/ 1/L15. arXiv:1602.07835 [astro-ph.HE]
- Wucknitz O, Spitler LG, Pen UL (2021) Cosmology with gravitationally lensed repeating fast radio bursts. A&A 645:A44. https://doi.org/10.1051/0004-6361/202038248. arXiv:2004.11643 [astroph.CO]
- Xiao D, Wang F, Dai Z (2021) The physics of fast radio bursts. Sci Chin Phys Mech Astron 64(4):249501. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11433-020-1661-7. arXiv:2101.04907 [astro-ph.HE]
- Xing N, Gao H, Wei JJ, Li Z, Wang W, Zhang B, Wu XF, Mészáros P (2019) Limits on the weak equivalence principle and photon mass with FRB 121102 Subpulses. ApJ 882(1):L13. https://doi. org/10.3847/2041-8213/ab3c5f. arXiv:1907.00583 [astro-ph.HE]
- Xu H, Niu JR, Chen P, Lee KJ, Zhu WW, Dong S, Zhang B, Jiang JC, Wang BJ, Xu JW, Zhang CF, Fu H, Filippenko AV, Peng EW, Zhou DJ, Zhang YK, Wang P, Feng Y, Li Y, Brink TG, Li DZ, Lu W, Yang YP, Caballero RN, Cai C, Chen MZ, Dai ZG, Djorgovski SG, Esamdin A, Gan HQ, Guhathakurta P, Han JL, Hao LF, Huang YX, Jiang P, Li CK, Li D, Li H, Li XQ, Li ZX, Liu ZY, Luo R, Men YP, Niu CH, Peng WX, Qian L, Song LM, Stern D, Stockton A, Sun JH, Wang FY, Wang M, Wang N, Wang WY, Wu XF, Xiao S, Xiong SL, Xu YH, Xu RX, Yang J, Yang X, Yao R, Yi QB, Yue YL, Yu DJ, Yu WF, Yuan JP, Zhang BB, Zhang SB, Zhang SN, Zhao Y, Zheng WK, Zhu Y, Zou JH (2021) A fast radio burst source at a complex magnetised site in a barred galaxy. arXiv e-prints arXiv:2111.11764 [astro-ph.HE]
- Xu S, Zhang B (2020) Probing the intergalactic turbulence with fast radio bursts. ApJ 898(2):L48. https:// doi.org/10.3847/2041-8213/aba760. arXiv:2007.04089 [astro-ph.HE]

- Yoneda H, Makishima K, Enoto T, Khangulyan D, Matsumoto T, Takahashi T (2020) Sign of hard-X-ray pulsation from the γ -ray binary system LS 5039. Phys Rev Lett 125(11):111103. https://doi.org/10. 1103/PhysRevLett.125.111103. arXiv:2009.02075 [astro-ph.HE]
- Zhang B (2017) A "Cosmic Comb" model of fast radio bursts. ApJ 836(2):L32. https://doi.org/10.3847/ 2041-8213/aa5ded. arXiv:1701.04094 [astro-ph.HE]
- Zhang B (2018) Fast radio burst energetics and detectability from high redshifts. ApJ 867(2):L21. https:// doi.org/10.3847/2041-8213/aae8e3. arXiv:1808.05277 [astro-ph.HE]
- Zhang B (2020) The physical mechanisms of fast radio bursts. Nature 587(7832):45–53. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/s41586-020-2828-1. arXiv:2011.03500 [astro-ph.HE]
- Zhang B (2020) Unexpected emission pattern adds to the enigma of fast radio bursts. Nature 582(7812):344–346. https://doi.org/10.1038/d41586-020-01713-x. arXiv:2006.10727 [astro-ph.HE]
- Zhang CF, Jiang JC, Men YP, Wang BJ, Xu H, Xu JW, Niu CH, Zhou DJ, Guan X, Han JL, Jiang P, Lee KJ, Li D, Lin L, Niu JR, Wang P, Wang ZL, Xu RX, Yu W, Zhang B, Zhu WW (2020) A highly polarised radio burst detected from SGR 1935+2154 by FAST. Astron Telegram 13699:1
- Zhang RC, Zhang B, Li Y, Lorimer DR (2021) On the energy and redshift distributions of fast radio bursts. MNRAS 501(1):157–167. https://doi.org/10.1093/mnras/staa3537. arXiv:2011.06151 [astroph.HE]
- Zhou B, Li X, Wang T, Fan YZ, Wei DM (2014) Fast radio bursts as a cosmic probe? Phys Rev D 89(10):107303. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevD.89.107303. arXiv:1401.2927 [astro-ph.CO]
- Zhu W, Feng LL (2021) the dispersion measure and scattering of fast radio bursts: contributions from the intergalactic medium, foreground halos, and hosts. ApJ 906(2):95. https://doi.org/10.3847/1538-4357/abcb90. arXiv:2011.08519 [astro-ph.HE]

Publisher's Note Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

Authors and Affiliations

E. Petroff^{1,2} (· J. W. T. Hessels^{1,3} · D. R. Lorimer^{4,5}

- E. Petroff e.b.petroff@uva.nl
- ¹ Anton Pannekoek Institute, University of Amsterdam, Science Park 904, 1098 XH Amsterdam, The Netherlands
- ² McGill Space Institute, McGill University, 3550 Rue University, Montréal, QC H3A 2A7, Canada
- ³ ASTRON, Netherlands Institute for Radio Astronomy, Oude Hoogeveensedijk 4, 7991 PD Dwingeloo, The Netherlands
- ⁴ Department of Physics and Astronomy, West Virginia University, PO Box 6315, Morgantown, WV, USA
- ⁵ Center for Gravitational Waves and Cosmology, West Virginia University, Chestnut Ridge Research Building, Morgantown, WV, USA